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          1  COMMITTEE ON LAND USE

          2                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  The Committee will

          3  come to order. This is the Committee of Land Use,

          4  the full Committee of Land Use.

          5                 Because we have such a large

          6  audience, I just want to very quickly introduce our

          7  colleagues.  Robert Jackson, Yvette Clarke, Helen

          8  Sears, Tony Avella, Dan Garodnick, Charles Barron,

          9  Eric Gioia, Gale Brewer, who is here for the

         10  oversight, Leroy Comrie, our Deputy Majority Leader,

         11  Larry Seabrook, Annabel Palma and Al Vann and Simcha

         12  Felder.

         13                 We do apologize, the Land Use

         14  Committee normally, as many of you know, starts

         15  pretty much on time.

         16                 Today we did have a budget briefing

         17  from the Mayor of the City, and we did not have that

         18  scheduled until yesterday morning.  So, it was sort

         19  of impossible to switch this and the body met to

         20  talk for a few minutes with the Speaker regarding

         21  his proposal.  So, that is why we are late.  I do

         22  apologize to everyone, and please know that it is

         23  our norm on this committee.

         24                 Second, the agenda today will be, we

         25  are going to vote on several items.  It has been a
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          2  very busy week for Land Use, for all the

          3  subcommittees, and for all of us.  We will vote on

          4  all the items.  We will then, I will go through the

          5  agenda, we will vote.  We will then have an

          6  oversight on the cable franchise resolution, which I

          7  will explain after we do the vote.  All right?

          8                 Thank you.

          9                 We first have a bunch of third party

         10  transfers. 20065333 HAX, 20065334 HAQ, 20065335 HAQ,

         11  20065336 HAM.  We are filing.  It is a motion to

         12  file.  20065337 HAX, it was removed by HPD.

         13                 LU Number 66 is a ULURP UDAAP at

         14  Beacon Park.  It is Council Member Dickens's

         15  community.  It is for 198 residential units, both

         16  rental and ownership, plus community facility space.

         17                 LU Number 67 is Council Member

         18  Dickens's district, as well.  It is the Gateway and

         19  Lore Condominiums, UDAAP and ULURP, 125 condo units,

         20  commercial space and community facility space.

         21                 LU Number 117, Cafe Deluxe is Council

         22  Member Dickens's district.  There was a negotiated

         23  agreement regarding the sidewalk cafe.  It was

         24  agreed upon with the modifications of the petition,

         25  that the cafe will extend only eight foot, six
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          2  inches from the building, 18 tables and 36 chairs

          3  with a three-foot service aisle, nine tables and

          4  eighteen chairs.  Cafe will submit new plans and the

          5  Council staff will make unannounced visits in order

          6  to check up on the sidewalk cafe.

          7                 LU Numbers 119 through 121 are

          8  related.  It is a zoning text change, and two

          9  special permits.  It is to modify the bulk for the

         10  text and the special permit modifications, and a

         11  special permit for public parking.  It is Council

         12  Member Gerson's district.  And I will read into the

         13  record a statement by Council Member Gerson at the

         14  end of the agenda.  And that is, by the way, LU

         15  Number 119, 120 and 121.

         16                 LU Number 122 is Southern Boulevard

         17  Apartments, Council Member Arroyo's district, N

         18  060332 HAX.

         19                 LU Number 124, Gregorio Luperon High

         20  School, Council Member Martinez.  It is a site plan

         21  for a high school.

         22                 The rest are all UDAAPs.  LU Number

         23  53, 55, 97, 111, 112.  I need reading glasses.  113,

         24  114, 115, 116, 129, 130, 132, 134, 135.  They are

         25  all sent to us on a motion to approve.
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          2                 Reading into the record for Council

          3  Member Gerson, is 311 Broadway.  He is confident

          4  that by the time on May 10th, there will be an

          5  agreement in the community by 311 West Broadway and

          6  Jacob Cramm Cooperatives.  He is working closely

          7  with the groups to make sure there is an agreement

          8  and he recommends approval of the application.

          9                 Any discussion?

         10                 Call the roll.

         11                 COUNCIL CLERK:  Council Member Katz.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER KATZ:  Aye on all.

         13                 COUNCIL CLERK:  Rivera.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER RIVERA:  Aye.

         15                 COUNCIL CLERK:  Avella.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER AVELLA:  Aye on all.

         17                 COUNCIL CLERK:  Baez.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER BAEZ:  Aye on all.

         19                 COUNCIL CLERK:  Barron.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER BARRON:  Aye on all.

         21                 COUNCIL CLERK:  Clarke.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER CLARKE:  Aye on all.

         23                 COUNCIL CLERK:  Comrie.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER COMRIE:  Aye on all.

         25                 COUNCIL CLERK:  Dilan.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN:  Aye on all.

          3                 COUNCIL CLERK:  Gioia.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER GIOIA:  I vote yes on

          5  all.

          6                 COUNCIL CLERK:  Jackson.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER JACKSON:  Aye on all.

          8                 COUNCIL CLERK:  Seabrook.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER SEABROOK:  Aye on all.

         10                 COUNCIL CLERK:  Sears.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER SEARS:  Aye.

         12                 COUNCIL CLERK:  Vann.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER VANN:  Aye.

         14                 COUNCIL CLERK:  Palma.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER PALMA:  Aye.

         16                 COUNCIL CLERK:  Arroyo.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER ARROYO:  Aye.

         18                 COUNCIL CLERK:  Dickens.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER DICKENS:  Aye on all.

         20                 COUNCIL CLERK:  Garodnick.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER GARODNICK:  Aye on

         22  all.

         23                 COUNCIL CLERK:  Mendez.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER MENDEZ:  Aye on all.

         25                 COUNCIL CLERK:  Lanza.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER LANZA:  Aye.

          3                 COUNCIL CLERK:  Oddo.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER ODDO:  Yes.

          5                 COUNCIL CLERK:  Felder.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER FELDER:  I have a

          7  question for the two witnesses.  I vote aye on all.

          8                 COUNCIL CLERK:  By a vote of 21 in

          9  the affirmative, zero in the negative, no

         10  abstentions.  All items are adopted.

         11                 Council members, please sign the

         12  Committee reports. Thank you.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  All items were

         14  passed.  They will be voted on, on May 10th, at the

         15  Stated Council Meeting. Thank you very much.

         16                 We now have an oversight hearing on

         17  the Cable Franchise issue.

         18                 Just so everyone is aware of how we

         19  are doing this, why do we not give a minute for

         20  folks to come and go. There are people waiting in

         21  the other room, as well.  Maybe as people leave that

         22  were dealing with the agenda, other folks can come

         23  in.

         24                 All right, just so everybody knows

         25  how we are going to go forward on the resolution.
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          2  We are going to have a hearing today on this

          3  resolution.  Then the staff is going to take into

          4  account the comments, the written testimony and

          5  proposals that are given to us by folks that are

          6  testifying today, including comments by the Council

          7  members that are here today.  It will be amended and

          8  then we are going to call a Land Use Committee

          9  meeting, before Stated on May 10th, the way we do

         10  most of the time, and it is already scheduled.

         11  Sorry, it is at 9:45 for full Land Use.  We will

         12  vote on it with amendments, and then hopefully vote

         13  it out at the Stated Council on May 10th.  It is

         14  necessary, considering it has already passed the

         15  House of Representatives and I think it is going to

         16  the Senate within the next week, right?  So we want

         17  to make sure we get ours out before they do.

         18                 All right, Council Member McMahon,

         19  how do you vote?

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER MCMAHON: Thank you,

         21  Madam Chairwoman, for your vision and insight in all

         22  these matters, and I vote aye on all.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ: Thank you.

         24                 All right, we will start the hearing

         25  on the authorizing, on the -- I keep saying
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          2  authorizing resolution, on the resolution.  This is

          3  a resolution sponsored, so far, by Council Members

          4  Brewer, Katz, James, Martinez and Foster.

          5                 This resolution calls upon the New

          6  York Congressional -- Palma and Arroyo, as well.  I

          7  have an old copy.

          8                 This resolution is Resolution 136.

          9  This calls on the New York Congressional Delegation,

         10  as well as the other members of Congress, to oppose

         11  several bills that have been introduced into the

         12  109th Congress.

         13                 The bills that amend the

         14  Communications Act of 1934, to restrict, if not

         15  eliminate, local franchising and severely undermined

         16  community programming, and the implementation of

         17  universal affordable broadband access.

         18                 One such bill is called the

         19  Communications Opportunity Promotion and Enhancement

         20  Act of 2006.  Currently, and one of the reasons I

         21  think you see so many folks here today to testify,

         22  is the fear that if this bill goes forward in

         23  Congress, it will severely limit our public access

         24  to our TV. Public access, as you know in the City of

         25  New York, has truly become one of the fibers that we
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          2  count on as we all move around for the day, you

          3  know, there is a traffic channel, we have hearings

          4  from the City Council, we have the Mayor's press

          5  conferences that are always on Public Access.  In

          6  Queens, we have our Queens public access station

          7  which is very important, and I know that the other

          8  boroughs all have similar stations.

          9                 So, we do think that that is an

         10  important part for our constituency to be able to

         11  see what we are doing on a daily basis in the City

         12  Council and at times, it is the only access that

         13  many folks have to seeing how their government

         14  works.  And that is why this resolution is so

         15  important.

         16                 The discussion that we are going to

         17  hear today is so important from the constituents and

         18  from the advocates that came here to testify, and we

         19  look forward to hearing everyone talk, everyone give

         20  their advice, putting it all together and making

         21  sure that we have truly the best resolution that we

         22  possibly can have to send to the Congressional

         23  delegation of the United States.

         24                 Before I call on testimony, I would

         25  like to give Council Member Brewer, the sponsor of
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          2  the legislation, a moment to say a few words.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER BREWER: Thank you very

          4  much, Council Member Katz, for having the hearing

          5  today and for moving this forward, because the COPE

          6  bill, as the Chair indicated is in the House Energy

          7  and Commerce Committee, and there will soon be a

          8  Senate version and this resolution opposes them both

          9  very, very strongly.  Some of you know that I have

         10  spent four years working as Chair of the Technology

         11  and Government Committee, and I feel very strongly

         12  that what is going on in Washington can undermine,

         13  not only our work here, but the residents of the

         14  City of New York and how they get Public Access, and

         15  it is true across the United States.

         16                 There are four reasons, but before I

         17  say that, one of the issues that we face that was

         18  not true when cable first came to New York, is that

         19  the merger, one would say, of the phone company,

         20  what they do and what the cable company does.

         21                 So now, of course, you can get the

         22  opportunity to do telephone and cable and soon

         23  perhaps, video on phone, and as they come together,

         24  the folks in Washington are obviously being lobbied

         25  to try to do less franchising on the local level and
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          2  giving us local control.

          3                 It sort of sums it up, the notion

          4  that we would have to call FCC in Washington, as

          5  opposed to 311 to figure out how to get service,

          6  would be the best analogy.

          7                 There is also a great deal of money

          8  involved.  The City of New York bum franchise fees

          9  for your cable to your residence.  Now we receive

         10  about $81 million dollars to the City of New York.

         11  That is also in jeopardy if these bills go through

         12  in Washington.

         13                 Secondly as the Chair indicated,

         14  Public Access, each one of our boroughs, that is why

         15  some of you are here, has a wonderful public access

         16  channel.

         17                 Second, the municipal cable has

         18  municipal programming, CUNY TV is on the municipal

         19  programming, which you might know is INET, which is

         20  the City's Institutional Network that connects city

         21  agencies.

         22                 Third is the idea of consumer

         23  protection.  As I indicated that analogy of 311

         24  versus the FCC, but there are so many other ways in

         25  which the federal legislation would undermine our
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          2  consumer protections, and of course, there is just

          3  the issue of right- of- way.  The cable companies,

          4  the phone companies, they have to come to us, to the

          5  City of New York, to your government, when they want

          6  to use our streets, your streets.  That would also

          7  be undermined by what is being suggested in

          8  Washington.

          9                 Then there is something called

         10  network neutrality would also be, when you have no

         11  network prohibition on network discrimination.

         12                 So, there are just so many reasons

         13  why the legislation in Washington is not a good

         14  thing for us in the City of New York or around the

         15  country.  This is the 21st highway, instead of the

         16  subway or the buses or the streets.  I actually

         17  believe these kinds of issues are our structural,

         18  our infrastructure for the future, and we have to

         19  take if very, very seriously.

         20                 So, I thank the Chair.  I thank all

         21  the members. I urge you to sign on, and we look

         22  forward to the hearing.

         23                 Thank you very much.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Thank you, Council

         25  Member Brewer.
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          2                 We are going start with the executive

          3  directors of the public access organizations.  So

          4  may I call up Michael Knobbe, I do not know if I

          5  said that right.  Cliff Jacobs from QPTV, Michael is

          6  from BRONXNET, Dan Coughlin from MNN, Greg Sutton

          7  from BCAT, and Matthew Pantaleon (phonetic) from

          8  SITV.

          9                 I am going to put- since we have so

         10  many people that want to testify on this, and

         11  really, I do not know if we have anybody in

         12  opposition.  Most people are in favor of the

         13  resolution, so we are going to put a two minute time

         14  limit, if I can, for the Sergeant- At- Arms, for

         15  everyone testifying, and please state your name for

         16  the record.

         17                 Start from -- we will do this as

         18  Hebrew school, start from right to left, which ever

         19  way you want, and state your name and your testimony

         20  please, and then you can put in any written

         21  testimony you would like for the record.

         22                 MR. JACOBS:  Clifford Jacobs, Deputy

         23  Executive Director for QPTV.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Now we have it, if

         25  you could start the clock again.  If you would state
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          2  your name and then your testimony, that way on the

          3  record it is- we know who testified.

          4                 MR. JACOBS:  Okay, Clifford Jacobs,

          5  QPTV.

          6                 QPTV, Queens Public Communications

          7  Corporation, is a not- for- profit private

          8  corporation serving the residents of Queens.  QPTV

          9  manages four Public Access channels on the cable TV

         10  systems in Queens, under Franchise Agreements

         11  between the City of New York, and the cable

         12  operators in the borough.

         13                 Since its inception in the early

         14  eighties, QPTV has trained borough residents who are

         15  interested in producing community television

         16  programs.  QPTV cablecasts video programming and

         17  bulletin board information 365 days a year.  The

         18  residents of Queens have become reliant on QPTV to

         19  deliver this diverse programming.

         20                 QPTV in its 24- plus years has

         21  serviced hundreds of not- for- profit organizations

         22  that serve tens of thousands of community residents.

         23    By doing so, QPTV reaches far beyond the 400,000

         24  basic cable subscribers in Queens.

         25                 As our community changes each day,
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          2  with diversity from around the globe, the one

          3  constant is the desire and need to communicate.  The

          4  sharing of ideas, cultural traditions, and

          5  empowering information offers the residents of

          6  Queens an opportunity that is not only unique, but

          7  one that might not otherwise be found in mainstream

          8  media outlets.

          9                 The idea of community television was

         10  created in order to give people a voice.  It is the

         11  modern day equivalent to the town crier.  It is

         12  democracy at its finest.

         13                 QPTV faces many challenges including

         14  franchise renewals, changes in legislation and

         15  alternative delivery systems such as satellite

         16  television.  The tools are constantly shifting and

         17  planning for the future is not easy.  There will be

         18  complex decisions, but with an enthusiastic

         19  community the future is promising.

         20                 QPTV hopes that continued support

         21  will allow us to operate long into the future

         22  without any cutback of services to the public.  QPTV

         23  strongly supports the current franchising system.

         24                 With that in mind, let us remain

         25  optimistic.
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          2                 Thank you.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Thank you very

          4  much.

          5                 MR. KNOBBE:  Good day Councilwoman

          6  Katz and Brewer, and the fine delegation here.

          7                 We support Resolution 136.

          8                 I am Michael Max Knobbe, the

          9  Executive Director of BRONXNET Community Television.

         10                 Thank you for your attention, your

         11  thoughtful insights and your action on matters that

         12  will impact our communities connectivity, and

         13  communications for what could be decades to come,

         14  citywide and nationwide.

         15                 BRONXNET Community Television, like

         16  public, educational, governmental television

         17  stations around the nation, encourage civic

         18  discourse and participation, inform on local issues,

         19  help build a media literate public, connect us with

         20  our elected leaders, and really are a manifestation

         21  of our modern day democracy.

         22                 As technologies are enhanced, we

         23  should find ways to strengthen and build the way PEG

         24  serves the public. Unfortunately, with recent waves

         25  of private industry driven legislation drafted on a
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          2  national level and in a great many states, the

          3  cities and towns of our nation could stand to lose

          4  tremendously.

          5                 The public right- of- way is

          6  estimated to be a $7 trillion piece of public

          7  property that the people of this country own.

          8  Corporations utilize the public right- of- way to

          9  generate huge revenues through various service

         10  offerings to consumers in New York City and

         11  nationwide.  A sort of rent and give back to our

         12  communities serves the public interest for the cable

         13  and fiber that runs through the public right- of-

         14  way.  This respect for the people of our cities and

         15  towns, and the right- of- way has been part of the

         16  law for decades, and should continue to be upheld.

         17                 Under current law the cable

         18  franchisee is accountable to New York City and the

         19  boroughs.  COPE and similar bills, as written, would

         20  effectively diminish the accountability, the

         21  authority of our cities and towns because there is

         22  no local agreement, and thus there is less

         23  accountability.

         24                 How would our municipalities stand up

         25  for an unhappy, a bunch of unhappy constituents with
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          2  consumer complaints?  These bills would bring

          3  diminished support for PEG, and we oppose them.

          4                 In a rapidly rebuilding robust city,

          5  the work that you do as elected officials is shared

          6  on the local pay channels. BRONXNET Community

          7  Television is there documenting, sharing, and

          8  contributing to the economic and community

          9  development in the Bronx, where there is

         10  unprecedented growth.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  If you could wrap

         12  it up, that would be great.

         13                 MR. KNOBBE:  Sure, well hundreds of

         14  organizations come through our studio doors every

         15  year.  Thousands of residents have trained, there is

         16  a community good, there are careers that are built

         17  here, we have an Emmy award winning camera person

         18  who has come back to the station.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  I have to--.

         20                 MR. KNOBBE:  We support Resolution

         21  136.  Thank you so much for your attention here.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON KNOBBE:  Thank you.

         23                 I apologize in advance for having to

         24  cut anyone off.  We have dozens of people here to

         25  testify today, so if I cut you off please do not be
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          2  insulted, but we need to actually get to a lot of

          3  folks today.

          4                 Thank you.

          5                 Hi.

          6                 MR. SUTTON:  Hi, good morning. I am

          7  Greg Sutton, Executive Producer of Brooklyn

          8  Community Access Television, a program of Brooklyn

          9  Information and Culture.

         10                 There is much about the bills

         11  currently wending their way through congress that is

         12  of concern.  But I would like to focus on two issues

         13  that I believe to be particularly problematic.

         14                 One of them is the Congress' attempt

         15  to pass a bill that creates a national, one- size-

         16  fits- all system of video franchising, and the other

         17  is the issue about the fact that not all

         18  Brooklynites will be served by these new video

         19  providers coming into our communities.

         20                 As Brooklyn's Public Access

         21  organization, we are given a dual mandate to provide

         22  media access to the community and facilitate and

         23  develop television created with Brooklyn, and its

         24  diverse populations in mind.

         25                 We are in a tremendous period of
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          2  growth.  We are expanding services to the community

          3  on both the access and programming fronts.   So we

          4  believe that national franchising legislation puts

          5  at risk our ability to maintain this growth in the

          6  way that we know will best serve our communities.

          7                 Attempts by Congress to nationalize

          8  video franchising may have a detrimental affect on

          9  the allocation of both channel space, and capital

         10  and operating funds.

         11                 Today around the country, each local

         12  government negotiates and operates its local

         13  franchise agreements according to the varied needs

         14  of it communities.  Those needs, and the work that

         15  we each do, facilitate cablecasting of the local

         16  voice and perspective, and it varies from community

         17  to community.

         18                 How is it then in the best interest

         19  of Brooklyn or of New York City to have Congress

         20  create a national video franchising system that

         21  treats the needs of our community in the same way as

         22  those of say, Brooklyn, Kentucky, or Brooklyn,

         23  Illinois?

         24                 Additionally as it stands now, the

         25  new video service providers will not be required to
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          2  serve all Brooklynites equally.  Those that can

          3  benefit most from price breaks that may result from

          4  increased competition will not even get the

          5  opportunities to do so.

          6                 Therefore, we call upon you to adopt

          7  this resolution.

          8                 Thank you very much.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Thank you, and

         10  again, I would ask that you hand testimony in that

         11  you have, if you want it as part of the record, and

         12  also if you can, put a circle around any proposals

         13  of change.

         14                 Thank you.

         15                 MR. COUGHLIN:  Good morning Council

         16  Member Katz.

         17                 Thank you very much for holding this

         18  hearing, and also on behalf of the entire Manhattan

         19  Neighborhood Network community, I would like to

         20  thank Council Member's James, Foster, Martinez,

         21  Palma, Arroyo, and of course our very own Council

         22  Member Gale Brewer for supporting this resolution.

         23                 We fully support the speedy passage

         24  of Resolution 0136, and we support the local

         25  franchising process at MNN.
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          2                 The proposed legislation strips the

          3  New York City Council, the New York Comptroller, the

          4  New York Mayor, and the residents of this city of

          5  any role in managing the local public rights- of-

          6  way when it comes to video franchising.  And this

          7  the consequences of this action as you have heard,

          8  involve both with customer service issues, and

          9  issues of cherry- picking and redlining

         10  neighborhoods- that this would permit video and

         11  cable companies to cherry- pick where they are going

         12  to provide service.

         13                 I think this is also part of a

         14  dangerous trend around the country, around the

         15  nationalization and concentration of the mass media

         16  at the expense of local community media and local

         17  voices, and this is another critical reason why so

         18  many of our producers and community- based

         19  organizations which are out here today support

         20  Resolution 0136, and are asking the council and the

         21  New York Congressional Delegation to stand up for

         22  community media and diverse voices in our City.

         23                 Thank you very much.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  One minute and 30

         25  seconds, not bad.  I am impressed.
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          2                 MR. COUGHLIN:  Thank you, I know that

          3  there are a lot of people who want to speak.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Questions?

          5                 Council Member Barron.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER BARRON:  I saw that

          7  look on your face, Madam Chair, and I just want to

          8  let you know I did read it.

          9                 I just simply wanted to say that you

         10  got my support 100 percent, and you can add my name

         11  to the bill.

         12                 You know, I think this one- size-

         13  fits- all, you are quite right, and I think this is

         14  a step in a direction to eliminate Public Access.

         15  That is what will eventually and inevitably happen,

         16  and some of these same senators and these same

         17  congress persons, I see them on Public Access, and

         18  if everything went to commercial TV, they could not

         19  even afford to be on.  So, we have got to make sure

         20  that we send a message to our two state senators,

         21  and to our congressional representatives that this

         22  is not the time to deny the public of access to

         23  information, and access to networks that ordinarily

         24  we would not be able to even have an opportunity to

         25  get our messages out to our people.
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          2                 So, you have got my support and we

          3  are going to win.

          4                 Thank you very much, and I wanted to

          5  thank Council Member Brewer for bringing this

          6  forward.  We have to commend you highly.  This is a

          7  very important issue for all of us.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  I doubly impressed

          9  now because I do not think I have ever heard Council

         10  Member Barron just say, "I am for it."

         11                 So, we must be doing something right.

         12                 Council Member Clarke.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER CLARKE:  Thank you

         14  very much, Madam Chair, and I really want to commend

         15  Council Member Gale Brewer who has really got her

         16  finger on the poles of what is happening with

         17  respect to media and technology, and has been a real

         18  leader and a force in this Council.

         19                 I, too, want to add my name as a co-

         20  sponsor of this legislation.  I really believe that

         21  our federal government has an obligation to make

         22  sure that the diversity of thought, the diversity of

         23  voices remain a part of our culture, and our local

         24  media apparatus.  I am very concerned about this

         25  move for consolidation because I see a move that
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          2  takes place for political reasons, often time, in

          3  the media, and what happens is we do not get to hear

          4  dissenting voices.  I am concerned about the Big

          5  Brother phenomenon that can become a part of our

          6  culture in a very insidious way through legislation

          7  like this, and it is very important, really

          8  important, particularly in a market like New York

          9  with such diversity that we maintain our integrity

         10  and a bar, and a standard that we have had for

         11  voices for information for cultural, and so many

         12  other reasons that these Public Access stations have

         13  been really a cornerstone for our development as a

         14  community and as a city.

         15                 So I want to add my voice, and I want

         16  to say I am in favor.

         17                 Thank you very much, Madam Chair.

         18  Thank you very much, Council Member Brewer.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Thank you.

         20                 Thank you gentlemen, thank you

         21  gentlemen.

         22                 Next we are going to have testimony

         23  from elected officials representatives.

         24                 Felicia Feinerman for Borough

         25  President's Scott Stringers office, Frederick
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          2  Arriaga from Borough President Marty Markowitz's

          3  office, Borough President Helen Marshall's office,

          4  Mark McMillan, from Adolpho Carrion's office, Noah

          5  Franklin, from State Senator Tom Duane, Aliya

          6  Feldman was here, he is in favor, State Senator Tom

          7  Duane is in favor of the resolution but she could

          8  not stay to testify.

          9                 I thank you all for being here today.

         10                 Please identify yourselves for the

         11  record, and who you are speaking for, and then

         12  proceed.

         13                 MR. FRANKLIN:  Good morning, my name

         14  if Noah Franklin.  I am here on behalf of the Bronx

         15  Borough President, Adolpho Carrion.  I am his

         16  Director of Inter- Governmental Affairs.

         17                 Good morning Chairwoman Melinda Katz,

         18  and the other members of the Land Use Committee.  I

         19  am here to speak in favor of Resolution of 136 that

         20  calls on the New York Congressional Delegation, and

         21  all members of Congress to oppose several bills that

         22  have been introduced in the 109th Congress that

         23  would amend the Communications Act of 1934, to

         24  restrict, if not, eliminate local franchising and

         25  severely undermine community programming.
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          2                 I believe that these pieces of

          3  legislation currently before Congress will greatly

          4  hurt Public Access television in the Bronx, and

          5  other boroughs in New York City.  In specific, these

          6  pieces of legislation would decrease or eliminate

          7  local programming of Public Access television,

          8  including most government meeting coverage, and cut

          9  current levels of financial support from local

         10  community programming.

         11                 I fully agree with Resolution Number

         12  136 that this federal legislation would severely

         13  impact thousands of hours of local programs each

         14  week for New York City residents such as City

         15  Council meetings and hearings, community and

         16  neighborhood events and forums, foreign language

         17  programming, health care information, school sports,

         18  services for house of worship, and legislative

         19  updates.

         20                 In our borough we have BRONXNET,

         21  which is the non for- profit community television

         22  station serving the Bronx since 1988 under an

         23  agreement with New York City and Cablevision of New

         24  York.  BRONXNET program channels 67, 68, 69, and 70

         25  on the Cablevison system of the Bronx, each channel
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          2  presents a unique brand of programming.  Channel 67

          3  focused on public affairs programs produced by the

          4  stations, 67 keeps viewers up to date on local

          5  issues and face to face with the boroughs

          6  representatives. Channel 68 features arts and

          7  entertainment programs, including many that

          8  spotlight local artists.  Channel 69 includes a host

          9  of foreign language programs of interest to various

         10  nationalities that make up the borough.  Channel 70

         11  is largely dedicated to information programs

         12  produced by local organizations.

         13                 On behalf of the Bronx Borough

         14  President, I strongly urge the City Council to pass

         15  Resolution 136 to send a strong message to Congress

         16  that New York City, including the residents of the

         17  Bronx, oppose any legislative efforts to discontinue

         18  support for public, educational and governmental

         19  access channels.

         20                 Thank you.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Thank you.

         22                 Mark, welcome.

         23                 MR. MC MILLAN:  Good morning

         24  Chairperson Katz.  I apologize for the typo on the

         25  testimony.
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          2                 Members of the Committee, as we move

          3  further into the 21st Century, every household

          4  requires high level telecommunications capability.

          5  This technology, essential to today's way of life,

          6  has three components that are delivered, for the

          7  most part, through the installation and maintenance

          8  of fiber optic cable run through the rights- of- way

          9  of our nations streets.            Broadband

         10  internet access, cable television and digital

         11  telephone capability all bring this 21st Century

         12  world into each of our homes.  It provides access to

         13  information, entertainment and communication options

         14  that give its recipients opportunities and

         15  advantages over those who do not have it. These

         16  advantages can literally create canyon size

         17  differences in one's success in and enjoyment of

         18  modern society.

         19                 Equal access to cable services is one

         20  of the key challenges facing cities and towns across

         21  our nation.  One of the concerns many elected

         22  officials have in granting and managing franchise

         23  agreements with the mega- cable companies is

         24  assuring this access is on an equal basis for all of

         25  its citizenry. Because of government's accession to
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          2  private companies investing in and providing the

          3  infrastructure of cable service, they must

          4  necessarily still have the ability to create and

          5  enforce specific provisions in agreements that are

          6  relevant to a particular locality.

          7                 The City of New York is so large, and

          8  varied in size and composition, that is has been

          9  prudent to break it up into five subdivisions which

         10  we call boroughs, each having its own

         11  administrations within the municipal government

         12  structure. And through the creation of the City

         13  Charter, the people of this city have attempted to

         14  de- centralize control and decision- making because

         15  our city is just too complex, with too many nuanced

         16  regions that  have their own specific sets of

         17  concerns.

         18                 Through committees like the Franchise

         19  and Concessions Review Committee, where the borough-

         20  wide and citywide elected officials are all

         21  represented, we come to a consensus on what is best

         22  for those in every corner of our city.

         23                 It is impossible for me to understand

         24  how our federal legislators believe that they can

         25  usurp this local power, give it to an understaffed
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          2  federal agency without the ability to investigate,

          3  and consider the consequences of actions in every

          4  region of our nation, and police the mega- cable

          5  companies as they invest billions of dollars in the

          6  creation of this necessary infrastructure.

          7                 Streamlining the franchising process

          8  may make sense to these companies from an economic

          9  standpoint, but what they gain in speed and access,

         10  the people will lose in corporate competitiveness,

         11  price and service.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  If you could wrap

         13  it up that would be great.

         14                 MR. MC MILLAN:  Okay, we will close.

         15                 On behalf of the two million people

         16  of the Borough of Queens, the Borough President of

         17  Queens wholeheartedly supports Resolution 136 of the

         18  City Council, and we ask our congressional

         19  representatives to oppose this federal legislation.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Thank you, and as

         21  a council member from Queens let me give a special

         22  hello to Borough President Marshall and to you, Mark

         23  Mc Millan, and I were colleagues under Borough

         24  President Shulman.

         25                 So, welcome to the Chambers.
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          2                 MR. MC MILLAN:  Good to see you too.

          3                 MR. ARRIAGA:  Thank you, Frederick C.

          4  Arriaga.  I am counsel to Brooklyn Borough

          5  President, Marty Markowitz.

          6                 Thank you Chairperson Katz, and

          7  members of the Committee.

          8                 I am here on behalf of Brooklyn

          9  Borough President Marty Markowitz, to express his

         10  strong support for City Council Resolution 136,

         11  which calls on the New York Congressional Delegation

         12  and all members of Congress to oppose federal

         13  legislation, including the Communications

         14  Opportunity Promotion and Enhancement Act of 2006,

         15  which was recently approved by the House Commerce

         16  and Energy Committee that would significantly

         17  weaken, if not effectively eliminate the important

         18  and historic role of municipalities and cable

         19  television franchising, as well as seriously

         20  jeopardize the continuation of community produced

         21  programming.

         22                 In 1984 Congress enacted the Cable

         23  Communications Policy Act, which correctly

         24  recognized the need for local franchising

         25  authorities to require cable operators to set aside
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          2  channels for public, educational, and government

          3  access, and to require services facilities and

          4  equipment for access use.

          5                 In addition, Congress provided local

          6  franchise authorities with the right to collect a

          7  franchise fee from revenues for the use of public

          8  rights- of- way.  Pursuant to this regulatory

          9  scheme, municipalities were able to make Public

         10  Access channels available for non- commercial use to

         11  individuals, non profit groups, neighborhood

         12  organizations, churches and other faith- based

         13  institutions and social service agencies.

         14                 The result has been a diverse range

         15  of programming that affirms the First Amendment

         16  Rights of producers of local programming.

         17                 In New York City, governmental and

         18  educational channels are administered by the City of

         19  New York, while public access channels are

         20  administered by each of the five boroughs. This

         21  decentralized approach to Public Access ensures that

         22  the views and ideas of residents and institutions

         23  unique to each borough continue to be seen and

         24  heard.

         25                 However, the pending legislation in
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          2  Congress places such programming in great peril.  In

          3  the name of increasing competition the legislation

          4  would allow video cable providers to distribute

          5  video programming over the public rights of- way

          6  without any of the requirements that ensure local

          7  control and the ability to produce local

          8  programming.

          9                 Just to wrap up, while some small

         10  towns and cities with little or no bargaining power

         11  may see a national franchise agreement as an

         12  improvement, for a large, diverse and pulsating city

         13  like New York, a national franchise agreement will

         14  likely mean only one thing, less programming and

         15  services for our residents.

         16                 Clearly, New Yorkers deserve the best

         17  cable access system possible, and believe the

         18  Borough President when he says we cannot count on

         19  the federal government to deliver the best system.

         20  Thus, we must retain the ability to do it for

         21  ourselves with local control of franchise

         22  agreements.

         23                 For these reasons, the Brooklyn

         24  Borough President strongly opposes the current

         25  Senate bills, and the COPE legislation, and urges
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          2  the city council to support Resolution 136.

          3                 Thank you.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Thank you.

          5                 MS. FEINERMAN:  Good afternoon, my

          6  name is Felicia Feinerman and I will be reading the

          7  testimony of Manhattan Borough President, Scott

          8  Stringer.

          9                 Thank you Chairwoman Katz and Council

         10  Member Brewer for the opportunity to testify in

         11  strong support of Resolution 136.

         12                 This is a clear case of the federal

         13  government interceding into a local system which

         14  operates well and best serves the needs of local

         15  residents in order to demand a one size- fits- all

         16  approach which will benefit corporations not

         17  residents.

         18                 Local cable franchising ensures that

         19  local cable operators are allowed access to our city

         20  streets in a fair manner.  Regulation on the local

         21  level requires maintenance and upgrade of facilities

         22  are undertaken in accordance with local laws.

         23                 Local cable franchising also ensures

         24  that specific needs of our constituents are met.

         25  They are protected from services outages and other
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          2  problems that come up.  When residents in our

          3  localities confront new problems, we can address

          4  them in the franchise process.  A federalized

          5  process would be strapped to figure out the

          6  individual cable or Internet problems in

          7  Strongsville, Ohio, San Diego, California, and New

          8  York, New York then propose one national solution.

          9                 Local franchises thus provide a means

         10  for local government to appropriately oversee the

         11  operations of cable service providers in the public

         12  interest, and to ensure compliance with our local

         13  laws.

         14                 Finally, in New York City, Public,

         15  Educational and Governmental, PEG access, provides

         16  thousands of hours of local programming each week to

         17  our residents.  Public Access channels in Manhattan

         18  allow residents allow residents to exercise their

         19  First Amendment Rights and to create opportunities

         20  for non commercial communication, education, and

         21  artistic expression on an open and equitable basis.

         22  Local franchises allow each community to have a

         23  voice in how local cable systems will be implemented

         24  and what features will be available to meet our

         25  local needs.
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          2                 The Borough President of Manhattan

          3  strongly supports Resolution 136 by Council Member

          4  Brewer, and looks forward to working with her and

          5  the members of this committee, and the Full Council

          6  to stop this ill crafted attempt by the federal

          7  government to usurp local authority.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Thank you, thank

          9  you very much.

         10                 I would like to now call on Chester

         11  Jackson who I understand is speaking also for, Alex

         12  Gonzalez, Cynthia Lovitt, and Patrick Metuer from

         13  Brooklyn Public Access.

         14                 I would also like to call on to join

         15  him Allan Matthews from Community Access TV, and

         16  Stacey Ellis from BRONXNET.

         17                 If you could state your name for the

         18  record, and proceed, that would be great.  Thank

         19  you.

         20                 MR. JACKSON:  My name is Chester

         21  Jackson--.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Wait, there is

         23  four.  Who is the fourth?

         24                 I called Stacy -- this is like

         25  musical chairs -- Stacey Ellis, Chester Jackson, and
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          2  Allan Matthews.  Who is the fourth?  Who is the one

          3  I did not call?

          4                 Okay, thank you, I did not realize

          5  you were also talking, that is fine, great.  Nice to

          6  see you here.

          7                 Go ahead, that is fine.

          8                 MS. ELLIS:  My name is Stacey Ann

          9  Ellis, and I am the Executive Producer of the

         10  Blackwash Televised Art Gallery, which airs on

         11  BRONXNET's channel 70, and Manhattan cables' channel

         12  56.

         13                 I created this program to enhance the

         14  lives of artists, educate the public about art, and

         15  artists in a fashion that enriches the lives of both

         16  those who participate and those who watch the

         17  program.

         18                 Individual artists growth,

         19  networking, exhibitions, and public recognition are

         20  just some of the things that each and every artist

         21  that has been on the program has experienced.  The

         22  most recent collective achievement is that we have

         23  secured a space in Harlem in a new cafe European-

         24  style bakery, which will even further enhance the

         25  lives of the artists and the public.

                                                            45

          1  COMMITTEE ON LAND USE

          2                 Public Access television may seem to

          3  be a thing, but it is really about people,

          4  worthwhile human beings from every ethnic and

          5  cultural background doing worthwhile things, and

          6  contributing to what we call our democracy.

          7                 So please, we endorse and support a

          8  136 and we really feel that Public Access has a

          9  worthwhile place, especially in New York City with

         10  such a diverse population.

         11                 In closing I will leave you with a

         12  seed of wisdom, withhold not good from them to whom

         13  it is due when it is in your power, in your hand to

         14  do it.

         15                 Thank you.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  We appreciate it.

         17  You can stay if you want while other people testify,

         18  and as a very large advocate of the Arts, my father

         19  founded the Queens Symphony Orchestra, and my mother

         20  founded the Queens Council on the Arts. I agree with

         21  you.  If you want to see good cultural arts, you can

         22  always turn Public Access on.

         23                 I appreciate it, and if it were

         24  totally in our power, this would remain a local

         25  issue.  We will make sure that the Congressional
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          2  Delegation and the Congress of the United States

          3  hears our voice.

          4                 Thank you.

          5                 Allan.

          6                 MS. ELLIS:  Thank you, thank you.

          7                 MR. MATTHEWS:  Good morning to you.

          8                 My name is Allen Matthews, and I am a

          9  community access producer, and also to a community

         10  access van.

         11                 I have been doing community access

         12  for about over 27 years, even before BCAT and all

         13  the other were thought of.  I did it in Manhattan.

         14  I find that we change a lot of lives doing this,

         15  doing Public Access.

         16                 I will give you one quick example, I

         17  did a program being many, many years ago, and I was

         18  riding on the bus and a young lady starts saying,`I

         19  see you on the air, and I had a niece, and the niece

         20  did not know what direction she wanted to go in, she

         21  was a girl about 15 years old.'  Imagine what kids

         22  are doing out here now, God knows what they are

         23  doing out here now. She told me, she said,`You know,

         24  we had a couple of young kids on it about her age

         25  group talking about positive things,' and she
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          2  said,`you know, the young girl turned her life

          3  around.'  I am not into ministry, I was not passing

          4  the plate around or anything like that but I believe

          5  helping people is what I love to do, and also to

          6  other producers too, I am glad that you are with

          7  this resolution because it is very important for the

          8  Public Access producers.

          9                 I saw something, real fast, in the

         10  newspapers.  It was kind of scary, it was in the

         11  Amsterdam News, and they are trying to tell people,

         12  to sway people to vote for this bill, saying that

         13  they need competition in another town, in kind of a

         14  one- horse town, I still believe we should, if

         15  Verizon or any other company wants to come it, they

         16  should pay like the cable companies did too in the

         17  beginning.  I do not think that is no more than

         18  right.  I cannot see the federal government coming

         19  in here, and they do not know our needs or anything

         20  like that, and they just ram something down our

         21  throat.  They should sit back and pay, and not just

         22  one percent stuff.  They say they are going to give

         23  it to the access producers.  That is bologna because

         24  they are going to shut everything down.

         25                 I am glad that you bring up this
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          2  resolution, and I am glad that you are going to pass

          3  it, and pass on to the Congress and to the Senators

          4  too, Mr. Schumer and Madam Hillary, that is how we

          5  think on this.

          6                 Thank you so much.  Have a nice day.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Thank you, Sir.

          8                 MR. JACKSON:  Thank you. I get a

          9  sense that we are preaching to the choir here, and

         10  that is a good thing.

         11                 My name is Chester Jackson, and I as

         12  the Associate Executive Director of an organization

         13  called "You Gotta Believe," the Older Child Adoption

         14  and Permanency Movement.

         15                 We are a specialized program that

         16  finds permanent homes for teens in foster care.

         17                 Every year some 20,000 children

         18  between the ages of 18 and 21 are discharged from

         19  the nation's foster care system

         20  without a plan.   More than half of these young

         21  people face futures that include homelessness and

         22  victimization.

         23                 As certified community producers, we

         24  have been trained and supported by the staff and

         25  facilities of BCAT making possible the production of
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          2  our unique and one- of- a- kind, we believe,

          3  adopting teens and tweens show.  It is a unique

          4  educational forum where prospective families,

          5  professionals in the field, and even the young

          6  people themselves are given a voice and a platform.

          7                 BCAT has been instrumental in our

          8  mission, and the folks here represent a small

          9  sampling of the possibilities and the promise of

         10  community access.

         11            I would like to also recognize some of my

         12  fellow community producers who are here in this

         13  room.  Ms. Cynthia Lovitt is an artist who came to

         14  BCAT as part of a program where resident artists

         15  from the Brooklyn- based Rotunda Gallery received

         16  training and access to BCAT facilities and

         17  equipment.  It is a valuable resource for local

         18  artists.  Mr. Ralph Gonzalez is the Executive

         19  Director for Statewide Task Force, an organization

         20  whose mission is to call attention to the link

         21  between substance abuse, HIV/AIDS, and Hepatitis C

         22  in communities of color.  They advocate for the

         23  establishment and expansion of substance abuse and

         24  HIV/AIDS treatment and prevention services.

         25                 Mr. Gonzalez and his staff recognizes
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          2  the importance of Public Access TV, not simply by

          3  attending the hearing today, but also by training

          4  himself and his staff.  With me here is Mr. Patrick

          5  Metuer, he is another community producer, and I

          6  think he has a few things to say.

          7                 MR. METUER:  Hi, my name is Patrick

          8  Metuer.  I am a BCAT producer, and the experience I

          9  have with BCAT it was a family experience, and I

         10  feel that we need to reach out more to the community

         11  and that is what BCAT did for me.  It looked at my

         12  spirit- self, and gave me opportunity to find who I

         13  am, and I feel that if we all fight for this bill

         14  and make this not happen it would be a blessing for

         15  all.

         16                 Thank you.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  We thank you.

         18                 MR. JACKSON:  Thank you.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Thank you for your

         20  testimony, and do not think you are preaching to the

         21  choir because every bit helps on the testimony, and

         22  we thank you for being here.

         23                 Mr. Metuer, if you could just fill

         24  out a form, that would be great before you go.

         25                 Thanks.
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          2                 Councilman Felder, did you have a

          3  question?

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER FELDER:  Yes, I have a

          5  comment, not a question.

          6                 First of all, you just mentioned that

          7  you are preaching to the choir.  I just want to tell

          8  you that I, at least speaking for myself, it has

          9  been very informative hearing from people, and even

         10  if some of the members, including myself, have to

         11  leave at some point, I came into this meeting not

         12  really understanding what the impact of the

         13  resolution is, and besides the comments that you

         14  have shared, as well as Council Member Brewer

         15  mentioned, it is a lot more clear hearing it from

         16  people.             So, whether it is you or the

         17  people who spoke before you, or the people who will

         18  speak after you, even if I cannot hear it, no one

         19  should at any point think that the testimony is not

         20  important.  It is very, very important, and I think

         21  that as a result of some of the things I am hearing,

         22  I am not sure in my heart and mind whether I

         23  understand clearly the issue of Public Access, but

         24  what I do understand clearly from some of what you

         25  have said, is that under the theory that is proposed
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          2  by Washington, they should really eliminate the city

          3  council, and I would be out of work because they can

          4  have the two senators decide in Washington what is

          5  good for Midwood or Bushwick, and that is the end of

          6  it.

          7                 Obviously there is a reason that

          8  there is a structure to have local government

          9  because we are supposed to be, and we try to be

         10  representatives of the people that we represent.   If

         11  there was some way of breaking this down even

         12  further by borough, that would be a great thing

         13  because it only enhances the opportunity for people

         14  to be able to really get the message out about

         15  things that are critical to the neighborhoods that

         16  are throughout the City.

         17                 So, I just wanted to tell you that I

         18  feel very, very strongly about this resolution, and

         19  request to be added as a sponsor.

         20                 Thank you.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Thank you

         22  Councilman Felder, thank you very much.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER BREWER:   That is a

         24  very big deal, thank you Council Member Felder.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Yes.
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          2                 Next from the Manhattan Network we

          3  have, I cannot read the first name but the last name

          4  is Mottel, Gloria Messer, Jonathan Piel, and Paula

          5  Zimmerman.

          6                 I would like to just ask as we move

          7  on in testimony, there are 32 people left to

          8  testify.  So if I might, 33, many of you are from

          9  the same organizations, and it is okay, do not feel

         10  awkward about coming up and saying,`I am for the

         11  resolution, I represent the Manhattan Network, or I

         12  represent the Queens Civic Association, or whatever

         13  it is, thank you.'  Unless you are adding something

         14  that has not been said, that would be probably very

         15  much appreciated.

         16                 Thank you very, very much, please.

         17                 MS. MESSER:  My name is Gloria

         18  Messer.  I have been a Public Access producer for 15

         19  years.  I produce on Manhattan Neighborhood Network.

         20                 Public Access is very important to

         21  all of us. Some time ago, I used to watch ABC news

         22  and I noticed that the news had changed, and they

         23  were only broadcasting local murders and disasters.

         24  I turned to the other channels, and the news was

         25  exactly the same on all of the networks.  I got

                                                            54

          1  COMMITTEE ON LAND USE

          2  disgusted, I turned it off, and I started watching

          3  C- SPAN and public access.

          4                 Now, public access is the last

          5  opportunity that we have to hear what is happening

          6  in the world, and hear opinions of the public.   I

          7  think it is very important to all of us.  It is

          8  actually the last bastian of free speech, and we

          9  must preserve Public Access, and I am for anything

         10  that will preserve Public Access.

         11                 Thank you.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Thank you very

         13  much, thank you.

         14                 MS. ZIMMERMAN:  Hi, my name is Paula

         15  Zimmerman.  I am a Public Access Producer for

         16  Manhattan Neighborhood Network, and have been for

         17  the past seven years.

         18                 I produced six documentary videos

         19  that were shown at Barnard College for Women, DUI-

         20  TV Educational TV in Philadelphia, and at the

         21  Pioneer Cinema downtown.  I would never have had the

         22  fantastic opportunity to make these videos without

         23  the help of the facilities of Manhattan Neighborhood

         24  Network.

         25                 Although I attended film school, it
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          2  never showed me that the bottom line of the majority

          3  of media making is in rasing funds, and MNN makes it

          4  possible for people who are in unfortunate

          5  circumstances to learn, produce and broadcast

          6  creative and uncensored media from a variety of

          7  views.  There is no other place in the world that

          8  this can be done.  By removing the huge obstacle of

          9  rasing funds for film makers, we are breaking the

         10  myth of the studio system of Hollywood, and also the

         11  digital divide.

         12                      So if we allow corporate, merged

         13  with government interests to control the media, we

         14  will all be paving a sure road to fascism.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  It is interesting

         16  that that is the perspective of the producing and

         17  the jobs, and so we thank you.

         18                 MR. MOTTEL:  Hello, my name is Syeus

         19  Mottel.  I am an independent director/producer.

         20                 My major concern in this particular

         21  issue is, not only preserving what we have but also

         22  loosing what we have to commercials interests.

         23                 All of the various channels that are

         24  available mean huge profits, potential profits, to

         25  already established commercial operations, and if
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          2  they are lost to these commercial operations, one,

          3  the city itself will loose enormous amounts of

          4  money, but two, the access to programming that

          5  becomes vital to people in the City on many

          6  different levels will be lost.  The commercial

          7  assets will just be further contributed to, which at

          8  this particular point I am sure, do not need any

          9  additional help.

         10                 Thank you.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Thank you.

         12                 MR. PIEL:  Thank you, Chairperson

         13  Katz.

         14                 My name is Jonathan Piel.

         15                 We are grateful for this opportunity

         16  to share with you our experience as producers of

         17  programming carried by Manhattan Neighborhood

         18  Network.  Experience that, I believe, underscores

         19  both the importance of public access television and

         20  its fiscal foundations in the local community.

         21                 Madeline my wife, and I are members

         22  of Community Board 8, Manhattan's Communications

         23  Committee.  One of our main responsibilities is to

         24  produce CB 8 Speaks, Community Board 8 Manhattans'

         25  monthly cablecast.

                                                            57

          1  COMMITTEE ON LAND USE

          2                 CB 8 Speaks brings to the Upper East

          3  Side and Roosevelt Island, as well as to hundreds of

          4  thousands of other New Yorkers news of how CB 8

          5  represents the interests of its constituents with

          6  respect to the construction of the Second Avenue

          7  Subway, of the new wing of the Whitney Museum, and

          8  of the proposed East 91st Street Marine Transfer

          9  Station.

         10                 The show also covers amount many

         11  other concerns, tenant and homeowner rights, public

         12  safety, and emergency preparedness, as well as

         13  Landmarks Preservation.

         14                 So, we provide an important way for

         15  citizens to learn how they can use CB 8, and other

         16  community boards, to protect their interests making

         17  our city a better place to live.

         18                 We bring our viewers the faces and

         19  the voices behind the news.  Several members of this

         20  Council, Manhattan Borough Presidents' past and

         21  present, as well as our representatives in the State

         22  Assembly and the State Senate, have appeared on CB 8

         23  Speaks.  In all of this coverage, Community Board 8

         24  Manhattan emerges as a force for reconciliation, a

         25  creator and honest broker of solutions to the City's
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          2  problems.

          3                 We believe that the COPA bill now

          4  moving through the House of Representatives would

          5  severely damage MNN and other Public Access

          6  networks.

          7                 First, adequate support for MNN a

          8  vital local enterprise, in order to be a producer on

          9  MNN, each individual undergoes thorough training in

         10  video editing, camera work, sound engineering,

         11  studio operation, and other aspects of television

         12  production.  MNN offers this training free, except

         13  for the obligation to produce programming in return

         14  for learning.

         15                 Think about the loss that our young

         16  people would suffer if this was not available to

         17  them.

         18                 Thank you.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER BREWER:  I want to

         20  thank all of the producers on MNN, and of course,

         21  always thank MNN.  We have a show also, and so we

         22  know too about which you speak.

         23                 Thank you very much.

         24                 MR. PIEL:  Thank you.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Thank you for
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          2  being here today.

          3                 Nat Wood, also from MNN, Florence

          4  Rice, Manhattan Network, Mitchell Rabin, MNN, A

          5  Better World TV, Habibah Ahmad, Manhattan Network.

          6                 I called up four people, right?  Is

          7  someone- no, no, he already testified.

          8                 Nat Wood?

          9                 MR. WOOD:  Yes, I am Nat Wood.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Okay, Florence

         11  Rice?

         12                 MS. RICE: Yes.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Habibah Ahmad?

         14                 So, Mitch is not here?

         15                 MS. RICE:  He is gone.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Okay, he is gone.

         17  Thank you.

         18                 Please proceed, whoever would like to

         19  start.

         20                 MS. AHMAD:  All right well, I would

         21  just say to everyone, take a good look at me because

         22  I am the future of this country.  I am.  I am the

         23  youth, and I am speaking on behalf of Youth Channel

         24  at MNN.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Wait, if you are
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          2  going to lead the country, can you give us your

          3  name?

          4                 MS. AHMAD:  Oh yes, sorry, I am

          5  getting ahead of myself, just getting ahead of

          6  myself.

          7                 My name is Habibah Ahmad.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Thank you.

          9                 MS. AHMAD:  I am 19 years old.  I am

         10  a youth producer at MNN Youth Channel, which is a

         11  sector of MNN, and it is basically for the youth

         12  broadcasting.  I have been a part of it for two

         13  years.  It has been the best experience of my life.

         14  It has really opened doors for me, and if I had not

         15  had Youth Channel, I do not know if I would have

         16  found what my calling is. My calling is making films

         17  and making media.

         18                 To take that away from other youth,

         19  is really leaving us at a loss because it allows us

         20  to see what we want to do, and not only that, it is

         21  democracy in its fullest.  It is true free speech,

         22  is democracy, right?  Is that not why we are all

         23  here for?

         24                 I feel that keeping Public Access is

         25  staying true to democracy, and I feel like that is
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          2  what we should do if this is going to be a

          3  democratic republic, right?  It is the U.S.A., so.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  We thank you for

          5  being here today, and it is democracy in action, so

          6  thank you.

          7                 Ms. Rice.

          8                 MS. RICE:  Okay.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  If we could put

         10  the microphone, that would be great.  Yes, why do

         11  not we move it closer to her so that she does not

         12  have to push.

         13                 MS. RICE:  Thank you, my name is

         14  Florence M. Rice. I am President at the Harlem

         15  Consumer Education Council.

         16                 I support the Resolution 136 in the

         17  Council.  I oppose legislation HR3146S1394.

         18                 I am deeply concerned at my age, 87,

         19  which has given me the opportunity, Manhattan

         20  Neighborhood Network, to reach the many people that

         21  I reach, and to have people walk up to you and

         22  say,`that I learned from your cable show.'

         23                 I am deeply concerned that this kind

         24  of freedom in America should be taken away from us,

         25  people like me, because people like me are never
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          2  heard on national television, and especially I will

          3  have to use the race, black, unless you have

          4  committed a murder.

          5                 So therefore, I am saying this way

          6  when I can have a policeman walk up to me to tell me

          7  how they enjoy my program, and other people, I think

          8  we have to support 136, go to Washington and make

          9  sure that HR3146S1394 is defeated, and I am all with

         10  it.

         11                 Thank you for giving me the floor.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  It is nice to have

         13  both sides here, the future of our country and the

         14  knowledge of a lifetime.           So, we thank you

         15  both for being here.

         16                 MR. WOOD:  Hi, I am Nat Wood.  I am a

         17  producer at MNN. I direct Florence Rice's show.

         18                 First of all, I want to tell the city

         19  council that I appreciate them very much because I

         20  know the city council is our primary organization

         21  within communities to look out for the needs of

         22  their constituents.

         23                 It would be very unfortunate not for

         24  the members of the city council because most of you

         25  guys have college degrees.  You will make a buck,
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          2  but if they eliminated the city council it would be

          3  devastating for the citizens of this city. It is the

          4  same way with Access television.

          5                 Access television is the only ones

          6  who had a camera who showed material from issues

          7  that no one else would show.  I mean, when John Liu

          8  became the first council member in New York City,

          9  access television has that footage.  We have footage

         10  of every single council member.  We have addressed

         11  every single issue in this City.  We make no money.

         12  I have cried doing this thing.  I have, from Dialo,

         13  Dorisman, on down the line, people are generally in

         14  one of two categories.  Opportunists, which are a

         15  dime a dozen, and visionaries.  When we elected our

         16  politicians, we hope we are electing visionaries.

         17  Not only has Access been paramount to people of the

         18  community, in the community, like nothing else.

         19                 Like we have covered Guinea Pig kids,

         20  the closing of the fire department, fire stations,

         21  we have covered every single issue without any money

         22  at all, without any help at all.             But

         23  also, there is a future that we are talking about.

         24  We have the elderly, and we have the future.

         25                 If Public Access was run by the
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          2  state, Robert Jackson's fiscal equity, that would

          3  have never shown.  The Rockerfeller Drug Program,

          4  that would have never shown if it was run by the

          5  state.  We have conditions where kids are not

          6  getting educated, and we have a place where we can

          7  offer them media, media, and as you know, technology

          8  will rule in the years to come.

          9                 So not only have we been vital to our

         10  communities in the past, but not to see what we

         11  represent for the future is shortsighted.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  I appreciate your

         13  testimony, thank you, thank you.

         14                 We are going to call up five at a

         15  time.  So, if the Sergeant- At- Arms can put an

         16  extra chair there, that would be very helpful.

         17                 Maria Luna who is a District Leader

         18  in the 71st AD, Meghana Reddy, New York Jobs for

         19  Justice, Sarah Benjaminy (phonetic) from Rebeca

         20  Inc., Forest Hills resident by they way, Ralph

         21  Gonzalez, Statewide Black and Puerto Rican/Latino

         22  Substance Abuse Task Force, and Rafail Samanez from

         23  Esperanza del Barrio.

         24                 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  He is not

         25  here, he had
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          2  to--.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  You can submit any

          4  testimony that you would like.  Who is that though?

          5                 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  From Esperanza

          6  del Barrio.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Fine.

          8                 UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:  Rafael

          9  Samanez.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Thank you very

         11  much.

         12                      That is Rafael Samanez, right?

         13  That is him?

         14                 Thank you very much, please.

         15                 MS. LUNA:  Good morning, how are you

         16  doing?

         17                 I am Maria Luna.  I am a District

         18  Leader, I am also a state committee, and also a

         19  member of the Democratic National Committee.

         20                 So I am here also as a member of the

         21  Community Planning Board Number 12 in Manhattan.

         22                 I am so glad that Gale Brewer, Robert

         23  Jackson, Inez Dickens and all my friends from the

         24  City Council are here listening to us, everything

         25  that has been said.
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          2                 The only thing that I want to add is

          3  that not only the approval of the resolution by your

          4  Body will be extremely important to all of us, but

          5  also a call to our Congressional Delegation.  A call

          6  to Charles Rangel, a call to Nydia Velazquez and a

          7  call to Nadler.  A call to all the Congressional

          8  people that I am sure will support this particular

          9  resolution and also will debate in the Congress the

         10  merits of the open voices of people that have no

         11  right to speak unless the access of television is

         12  given to us with our monetary enumeration.

         13                 I am one to congratulate everybody

         14  that has spoken here.  This is a very, very serious

         15  matter trying to stifle the voices of people who are

         16  giving education, people who are really the voices

         17  of the common people.

         18                 So, thank you so much for listening

         19  to me, and I am sure that you are going to support

         20  the resolution today.

         21                 Thank you.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Thank you.

         23                 MS. BENJAMINY:  Good morning

         24  everybody, and especially my good morning to my

         25  Councilwoman, Melinda Katz--.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Thank you.

          3                 MS. BENJAMINY: -- who is always

          4  supporting our community, the Russian/American

          5  community.

          6                 As a child who had--.

          7                 SERGEANT- AT- ARMS:  State your name

          8  for the record.

          9                 MS. BENJAMINY:  Oh, Sarah Benjaminy,

         10  I forgot.

         11                 As a child had the autism and I was

         12  blind, so I never could think that I would speak to

         13  support 136 when I was child, but I felt that it is

         14  very important to support- that we all need this

         15  Public Access, that in this Public Access we can

         16  speak about the issue which concerns different

         17  ethnic groups.

         18                 In my case, my TV talk show provides

         19  all important information for the New York commerce

         20  and the family who has children with disabilities.

         21                 One can have a hard time understand,

         22  you came to the new country where the system is

         23  totally different and you have a child with

         24  disability.  So it is a lot, and with the help of a

         25  TV talk show we are providing information right to
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          2  the home of the family who has children with

          3  disability.

          4                 With the support of Councilwoman

          5  Melinda Katz and Senator Padavan, we are running

          6  program in the Forest Hills and Hillcrest High

          7  School where the children are students of those

          8  schools learning about different ethnic groups, the

          9  culture and the economic development of different

         10  ethnic groups, and I feel that it will be a shame if

         11  the voice of different ethnic groups will be shut

         12  out.

         13                 I strongly believe that this Public

         14  Access gives us a chance to talk about the issue,

         15  which is important to the ethnics groups.

         16                 I thank you very much for your

         17  patience, thank you.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Thank you.

         19                 MS. BENJAMINY:  And here is my

         20  testimony, knowledge is--.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  The Sergeant- At-

         22  Arms will gather that up and give it to us.

         23                 Thank you.

         24                 MS. BENJAMINY:  Thank you.

         25                 MS. REDDY:  Hi, my name is Meghana
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          2  Reddy.  Thank you so much for giving me the time to

          3  speak today.

          4                 I work with New York Jobs with

          5  Justice, which is a non- profit coalition

          6  organization that focuses on social and economic

          7  justice and workers rights issues in New York City.Thanks

          8  for the opportunity to speak before you today on

          9  community access television and the Barton/COPE bill

         10  currently before the U.S. House of Representatives.

         11                 Jobs with Justice has worked with MNN

         12  for over a year, and in that time four members of

         13  our staff received training on video production for

         14  Public Access TV.  Since our training, we have

         15  documented our work and the work of our coalition

         16  partners, producing videos about important issues

         17  facing our communities that often fly under the

         18  radar of mainstream media coverage.

         19                 Through MNN, our organization has

         20  been given the tools to create training and

         21  educational videos for our members, producing

         22  programming for community access TV addressing

         23  current political issues, and to showcase these

         24  clips on our webpage. Video production has become an

         25  increasingly central part of our organization's
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          2  strategy to reach the local community, and to

          3  advance our work.  MNN has given us the ability to

          4  reach out to half a million viewers throughout

          5  Manhattan, a feat that surely would be impossible

          6  for our staff of nine without their help.

          7                 It is crucial that groups like Jobs

          8  with Justice and our 75 member organizations working

          9  directly with local residents, and specifically poor

         10  and working class people, have the opportunity to

         11  give our members a voice, and to inform the local

         12  population of important issues affecting them

         13  directly.

         14                 We fear that the Barton/COPE bill

         15  will not preserve this essential public service, but

         16  will instead take control away from local

         17  communities making it difficult, if not impossible,

         18  for community organizations to reach their

         19  constituents.

         20                 This bill would also allow phone

         21  companies to economically redline low- income

         22  communities, furthering the existing digital divide.

         23

         24                 We urge the New York City Council to

         25  support the resolution opposing this bill.
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          2                 Thank you so much for your time.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Thank you, next

          4  please.

          5                 MR. GONZALEZ:  Ralph Gonzalez,

          6  Executive Director of the Statewide Black and Puerto

          7  Rican/Latino Substance Abuse Task Force.

          8                 I want to thank you Chairwoman for

          9  this opportunity, and also I want to compliment you

         10  on your leadership, Councilwoman Brewer.

         11                 There is a little bit more to this

         12  bill that it does, certainly local access provides

         13  us an opportunity to express ourselves on a

         14  community basis, and about those issues that are

         15  important to the community.  We can understand that.One

         16  thing, it goes further and we were laid on the

         17  train, the Statewide Black and Puerto Rican/Latino

         18  Substance Abuse Task Force, but we are there now.

         19  We have educated myself, and a half a dozen of my

         20  staff and volunteers, in becoming producers at

         21  Brooklyn Community Access Television.  By doing so,

         22  we have done a couple of things that we did not

         23  expect to do.

         24                 We thought we were only going to get

         25  a message out about health issues that affected our
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          2  communities and communities of color.  And what we

          3  did in the process was we inspired community members

          4  to become more interested in learning a career, and

          5  learning about media, and learning about

          6  broadcasting, finding something that they now can

          7  do.  We have trouble finding work for people in

          8  communities of color who do not have college

          9  degrees, who have not gone to the proper schools, or

         10  perhaps, have a record that they found when they

         11  were incarcerated for substance abuse.  Coming out

         12  and saying,`I have a record', makes it a little

         13  difficult for you to get employment.  Community

         14  access provides that as well, you provide the

         15  knowledge where you can go forward and do something

         16  different.

         17                 So not only are we getting a message

         18  across by keeping it local, if it becomes

         19  federalized in any way, form or fashion, certainly

         20  the rules are going to be changed.  No longer can a

         21  substance abuser be involved changing their lives

         22  around, no longer can community talk to another

         23  community member about simple things that go on from

         24  music to cooking to dancing or whatever the case may

         25  be, it will have to have an interest of the larger
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          2  body.  We know where that has taken us when it comes

          3  to prescription drugs, and legislation that goes in

          4  those ways, and a lot of people get hurt.  Council

          5  people here in New York have taken our interest at

          6  heart.

          7                 I want to thank you all for

          8  representing our thoughts and our feelings so

          9  strongly.  Your leadership is recognized, and

         10  rewarded, I certainly hope but please, 136 must

         11  survive.

         12                 Thank you.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Thank you very

         14  much, thank you.

         15                 As I call the next panel up, Michael

         16  McKee from New York State Tenants and Neighbors,

         17  Noor Alam from Coalition of Institutionalized

         18  Disabled, Mr. Levin, no Mr. Gary Levin from CIAD,

         19  Mr. Tomaszewski, I believe that is correct and

         20  Jasmine Colon from CHICA.

         21                 Also, the folks that are in the other

         22  room, there is plenty of seats now in here if you

         23  would like to come and try to join us here, and let

         24  me also state once again, we have had a lot of

         25  testimony here today.  There are 25 folks still here
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          2  to testify.

          3                 If things have been said, I would

          4  appreciate it if you would just say basically,`I am

          5  from whichever group'-- I will wait until that is-

          6  some of them can stand in the back too a little bit,

          7  I mean, I do not know how many are left to- there is

          8  also some seats.

          9                 So I would appreciate it if everyone

         10  who testifies, please say what group you are from,

         11  who you are representing, and anything perhaps that

         12  is different than has been said.

         13                 Thank you very much.

         14                 Mr. McKee, do you want to start?

         15                 MR. MC KEE:  Thank you council

         16  member.

         17                 My name is Michael Mc Kee, and I am

         18  an active member and a former staff member of the

         19  New York State Tenants and Neighbors Coalition.

         20                 We want to thank Council Member Katz

         21  and Brewer, and the other sponsors of this

         22  resolution.

         23                 The federal legislation is a

         24  disaster, and we hope that our council members are

         25  going to help us convince our Congressional

                                                            75

          1  COMMITTEE ON LAND USE

          2  Delegation, two of whom voted for this bill in the

          3  House Committee.  So, we would really like to see

          4  some movement on this.

          5                 Tenants and Neighbors has a weekly

          6  call- in television show, a one- hour program which

          7  is telecast live in Manhattan and the Bronx, it is

          8  produced at and by Manhattan Neighborhood Network

          9  with help from the Downtown Community TV Center.  We

         10  are very much hopeful that in the near future we

         11  will be carried live in the five boroughs.

         12                 We are constantly amazed at how many

         13  people seem to watch our program.  Every Friday,

         14  because we telecast live on Thursday evenings, we

         15  get ten to 15 calls from people who were watching

         16  the program, and who did not call in, for the most

         17  part, but want information, and we get calls from

         18  tenants in all sorts of housing.  We get calls from

         19  tenants in public housing,

         20  Section 8, Mitchell- Lama.  We get calls from rent-

         21  controlled and rent- stabilized tenants.  We get

         22  calls from tenants living in basements in two-

         23  family houses, and we consider this to be a very

         24  useful public service, and it helps us promote

         25  Tenants and Neighbors.
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          2                 I was walking across Union Square a

          3  couple of months ago on my way to a meeting, and

          4  this guy stopped me and said,`Oh, you have that TV

          5  program.'  I said,`Yes.'  And he said,`Oh, I watch

          6  it every week and I have learned so much

          7  from- you know, I am fighting my landlord, and I

          8  have learned so much from watching your program.'

          9  And I said,`Well, have you ever called in?'  And he

         10  said,`Oh no, I could never do that.'  I said,`why?'

         11  He said,`I could not ask a question.'  I said,`You

         12  would not have to give your name.'  But it was kind

         13  of interesting that we do seem to have this

         14  audience, and we have been doing this for almost

         15  nine years now, and I dread to think what would

         16  happen if this Congressional legislation goes

         17  through, and that we would loose this.

         18                 I think you have seen today, and I am

         19  sure many of you are familiar with breadth of

         20  diversity that Community Access Cable represents.

         21  It is just remarkable to go to Manhattan

         22  Neighborhood Network and to see what goes on there,

         23  and the community people who are learning how to get

         24  their message in ways that the mainstream media just

         25  ignores.
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          2                 I mean, we are in the media capital

          3  of the world, if we had 5,000 people marching over

          4  the Brooklyn Bridge, we would be lucky if we got ten

          5  seconds on the nightly news and a photograph with a

          6  caption in one of the`dailies.'  But this is a way

          7  that we can get our message out, and it is precious.

          8                 Thank you very much.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Thank you.

         10                 MS. ALAM:  Thank you Council member

         11  for letting us speak.

         12                 My name is Noor Alam, I am an

         13  organizer with the Coalition of Institutionalized

         14  Aged and Disabled.

         15                 I just want to say New York has its

         16  share of celebrities.  We often know way too much

         17  about them, more than we would want to know.  But

         18  for each one of those celebrities, there are

         19  thousands of invisible people, and Public Access has

         20  given the opportunity for those invisible people to

         21  become visible again.

         22                 I have worked with people who are

         23  mentally ill, people who are elderly, people who are

         24  homeless, people who are on welfare.  I have worked

         25  for a number of community organizations throughout
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          2  the City, and this becomes a tool for us to bring up

          3  issues that really are overlooked continuously.

          4                 At CIAD we have been working with

          5  Manhattan Neighborhood Network to put issues about

          6  adult homes, the New York Times had done an expose

          7  on the exploitation of residents in adult homes in

          8  2002, not much has been done, and it really is a way

          9  for us to bring things that people do not want to

         10  look at to the public view.

         11                 So, I would really, strongly ask you,

         12  and it seems like we are all in agreement,

         13  hopefully, to keep Public Access as it is, to make

         14  sure that local control is exercised so that the

         15  particular issues that are in New York City are

         16  brought to light, and not just mixed up with issues

         17  throughout the country.

         18                 Thank you very much.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Thank you.

         20                 MR. LEVIN:  Hello, my name is Gary

         21  Levin.  I am an adult home resident at Ocean House

         22  in Far Rockaway.  I am also an advocate with CIAD

         23  representing residents of adult homes in the

         24  Metropolitan New York area.

         25                 Adult homes are a place for people
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          2  mostly with a psychiatric diagnosis, some elderly,

          3  who have no other place to live.  A lot of these

          4  homes are in really bad condition, and many of the

          5  people in the homes are very exploited.

          6                 Also, many of the people who live in

          7  the homes really do not need all the services that

          8  are provided, and could easily live outside of the

          9  homes, if given the opportunity.  By living in the

         10  environment of an adult home, people are not given

         11  the ability to live up to their full potential.

         12  They stay in the adult home for so long that many

         13  forget how to do the every day things that everyone

         14  here is used to, going to the bank, going shopping,

         15  cooking.

         16                 CIAD has been working to try and

         17  change the system so adult home residents have the

         18  opportunity to have a more independent way of

         19  living, and improved quality of life.

         20                 This past year, we took courses with

         21  Manhattan Neighborhood Network, and we learned how

         22  to use professional grade video equipment, so we

         23  could document important events and make videos

         24  detailing information about ourselves, and what we

         25  are doing.
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          2                 In the course of this, we have made a

          3  video for the Department of Health to help train the

          4  inspectors who come into the homes.

          5                 We also made a video about the need

          6  for air conditioning for adult home residents, and

          7  it was shown to politicians, and as a result of this

          8  a $2 million item was put into the New York State

          9  Budget for air conditioning for adult home

         10  residents.  This is a problem that many politicians

         11  were not aware of before this video was made.

         12                 Media is a very important tool for us

         13  to put our message out and without a place like MNN,

         14  we would not have that ability to do that.

         15                 So, I would like to thank you for

         16  giving me the time to tell you what Public Access

         17  means to me, and adult home residents in the State

         18  of New York.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Thank you very

         20  much.

         21                 Sir.

         22                 MR. TOMASZEWSKI:  My name is

         23  Arkadiusz Tomaszewski.  I am a Polish injured

         24  worker, and a member of the National Mobilization

         25  Against Sweatshops.  The work center is in the Lower
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          2  East Side.

          3                 I was injured on the job 14 years ago

          4  while working as an asbestos remover.  As a member

          5  of NMAS, I am organizing with many other Latino

          6  restaurant workers, construction workers, home

          7  health care workers, low- income residents on the

          8  Lower East Side hurt by the 9/11 toxic air.  The

          9  Ground Zero cleanup workers are unable to work today

         10  because of the 9/11 toxic air.

         11                 Our stories are not heard on the

         12  nightly news. There are few places that will allow

         13  our communities to speak up for ourselves.

         14  Manhattan Neighborhood Network is one of those

         15  places.  We have seen the power of the television

         16  and the video images to bring together our

         17  communities, who speak Polish, Spanish and English.

         18                 MNN has also been instrumental in

         19  allowing us to spread the word about the condition

         20  in our communities of a broader public.

         21                 We urge the city council to support

         22  these vital services and to support our local

         23  communities.

         24                 We urge you to pass the city council

         25  Resolution 0136.
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          2                 Thank you so much.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Thank you very

          4  much, thank you very much.

          5                 Jennifer Nedbalsky from Paper Tiger

          6  Television and New York City Grass Roots, Fun Mae

          7  Eng, Chinese Staff and Workers' Association, Nancy

          8  Eng, Chinese Staff and Workers' Association,

          9  Roosevelt Orphee, Picture the Homeless, and Jasmine

         10  Colon.  We were not sure whether you did not hear us

         11  before, and whether you are still here.

         12                 Once again, if I can just urge

         13  everyone, if you have written testimony you are

         14  welcome to submit it, and simply say I am from this

         15  group, we are for the legislation, or for the

         16  resolution, and please, please, please keep it under

         17  two minutes. That would be very helpful.

         18                      Thank you very much.

         19                 MS. NEDBALSKY:  Hi, my name is

         20  Jennifer Nedbalsky, and I am a resident of Brooklyn,

         21  New York.

         22                 For the past six years I have been a

         23  member of Paper Tiger Television, a local non-

         24  profit that works to amplify voices much under-

         25  represented in mainstream media through the
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          2  production and distribution of a public access

          3  series.

          4                 I am also an organizer of the New

          5  York City Grass Roots Media Coalition, who organize

          6  an annual conference at New School University for

          7  1,000 community members, 120 community

          8  organizations, and we wanted to tell you guys that

          9  Public Access has been a tool that we have utilized

         10  for the past 25 years to broadcast community voices

         11  and concerns to raise awareness and to encourage

         12  cross- cultural dialog, and to effect social change.

         13

         14                 I represent a movement of community

         15  members, organizers and media- makers who identify

         16  that access to media is key to realizing justice and

         17  civic participation.

         18                 I wanted to thank you for this

         19  opportunity to make our voices heard.  We appreciate

         20  your support in bringing our concerns to Congress,

         21  and your assistance and allowing our communities to

         22  get further access to media.

         23                 Thank you.

         24                 MS. ENG:  My name is Nancy Eng.  I am

         25  going to translating (for Fun Mae Eng).
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          2                 Good afternoon ladies and gentlemen

          3  of the city council.  My name is Fun Mae Eng.

          4                 I am here today to represent the

          5  Chinese Staff and Workers' Association to say a few

          6  words.

          7                 The Staff is the only organization in

          8  the Chinese community throughout New York City.

          9  Manhattan Neighborhood Network has had a history of

         10  working with Chinese Staff for over ten years.

         11  During this time, Manhattan Neighborhood Network has

         12  been a great help and a great resource in providing

         13  Public Access to low- income communities and our

         14  families.

         15                 MNN has helped us to educate the

         16  public further about sweatshop conditions in our

         17  community about the many victories led by working

         18  people to fight to hold employers accountable for

         19  these conditions, and about the many daily stories

         20  of working people.

         21                 MNN has had a tremendous impact on

         22  our community, and this is significant given that a

         23  lot of traditional and mainstream media do not

         24  support and do not represent our community, and are

         25  rarely encouraged to tell our stories.
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          2                 If the COPE bill is passed, this law

          3  will have a devastating impact on the lives of low-

          4  income workers from our community and many other

          5  communities like ours.

          6                 Therefore, we oppose the COPE bill.

          7                 Thank you, thank you everyone.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Thank you.

          9                 Sir.

         10                 MR. ORPHEE:  My name is Roosevelt

         11  Orphee.  I represent an organization called Picture

         12  the Homeless.

         13                 Picture the Homeless is an

         14  organization which is founded and lead by homeless

         15  people.  So, the concerns of that population are

         16  important to us.  We deal with issues that are

         17  relevant to that population.  We are concerned about

         18  homeless families, as well as single men and women

         19  who are impacted by the economic policies in those

         20  communities.

         21                 When woman and children were sleeping

         22  on the floor of the Emergency Assistant Unit in the

         23  Bronx, the City Administration was saying that never

         24  happened,  we showed it on Public Access TV.

         25                 When abandoned buildings cluster in
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          2  Black and Latino neighborhoods, working like

          3  economic sinkholes, in the same neighborhoods where

          4  most of the men in the shelter system and the jail

          5  systems come from, we present that problem on Public

          6  Access TV.

          7                 With the Voting Right Act of 1965 set

          8  to expire in 2007, about a thousand men from New

          9  York City placed in Camp LaGuardia Shelter with

         10  little to no access of voting, that is relevant to

         11  us, and the community at large.

         12                 Public Access TV allows us to present

         13  all these issues from the perspective of homeless

         14  people.  In today's media environment, where a

         15  handful of corporations own all the news agencies

         16  and shape these issues according to their bias, it

         17  is absolutely essential that a forum be preserved

         18  where the people can present their issues from their

         19  perspective.

         20                 Some people may want their MTV, but I

         21  need my Public Access TV.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  I would choose

         23  Public Access over MTV, too.

         24                 Thank you very much everyone.

         25                 Esther Yang from Public

                                                            87

          1  COMMITTEE ON LAND USE

          2  Access/Freedom of Speech, LaVerne Gittens from

          3  Public Access Producers, Greg Rideout from Henry

          4  Street Settlement, Yvonne Shields from the Community

          5  Voice Heard, MNN, and Woody Henderson, A Struggle

          6  for Justice Cable Show.

          7                 MR. TIBU (phonetic):  Hi, my name is

          8  Darrell Tibu from the Henry Street Settlement.  Greg

          9  Rideout had to get back to the office.

         10                 I am a Program Director for HIV/AIDS

         11  Prevention Project that caters to youth, ages 14 to

         12  21.

         13                 Sincere, intelligent, risk- taking,

         14  conscientious and hard working are just a few

         15  adjectives one can use to describe Manhattan

         16  Neighborhood Network Youth Channel, a member of

         17  Public Access TV.

         18                 The Henry Street Settlement has had

         19  the pleasure to work with the Youth Channel over the

         20  last three years, and it has been a wonderful

         21  collaboration.  This collaboration highlights the

         22  power of youth- driven programming and peer- to-

         23  peer education as Henry Street youth work side by

         24  side with the youth at Youth Channel to produce

         25  video's that teach youth important lessons about
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          2  relationships, HIV, AIDS, STD's, sexual orientation

          3  and identity.

          4                 One of the two videos produced,`Prom

          5  Night', required Youth Channel to take several

          6  risks, as it dealt with contested social issues,

          7  including contraception, drug use, HIV/AIDS,

          8  homosexuality, and homophobia.

          9                 As a result of the Youth Channels

         10  risk taking, and subsequent expert filming,

         11  technical assistance, Public Access programming, the

         12  video promotion,`Prom Night' has reached thousands

         13  of youth throughout the City, and has won several

         14  awards at film festivals up and down the east coast,

         15  including screening at the 2004 Tribeca Film

         16  Festival.

         17                 Still going strong,`Prom Night' has

         18  made it out to the west coast, and will be screened

         19  in Los Angeles in July. As a result of this powerful

         20  collaborative and its far- reaching efforts, Henry

         21  Street Settlement and Youth Channel are now in talks

         22  to produce`Prom Night Two'.

         23                 In closing, everyone can agree that

         24  the media is the most powerful tool available to

         25  deliver messages to the youth.
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          2                 We at Henry Street Settlement are in

          3  favor of Resolution 0136.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Thank you.

          5                 MR. HENDERSON:  Yes I am sorry, I am

          6  going to have to leave.  So, I wanted to get a

          7  chance to say I am Woody Henderson.

          8                 I am the producer of`A Struggle for

          9  Justice' on Public Access TV, and I would like to

         10  thank the council for holding this hearing, and

         11  especially my councilwoman, Councilwoman Brewer.

         12                 This is very important.  We have to

         13  realize what is really happening here.  America is

         14  in a state that it has never been in before.

         15                 It starts off with,`We the people of

         16  the United State, in order to form a more perfect

         17  union, establish justice, and ensure domestic

         18  tranquility, provide for the common defense and

         19  promote the general welfare.'  None of these things

         20  can happen without freedom of speech.  Public Access

         21  is the freedom of speech for communities.

         22                 I am an activist, I am an advocate.

         23  There is many things that have been brought forward

         24  that would not have received any attention by major

         25  media.
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          2                 Pubic Access provides a way for

          3  people who have an opposing view to what is

          4  happening with the war in Iraq, with what is

          5  happening to immigration.  If we do not have Public

          6  Access, if we do not have some means to have people

          7  who have opposing views to step forward, if you do

          8  not, and I am so happy that you are, go to council

          9  and basically raise hell, because there are people

         10  there that do not want this to happen.  They want to

         11  get rid of it, they want to get rid of any form of

         12  dissenting voice that is out there.

         13                 I know this from personal experience

         14  when the fire houses were out here, Public Access

         15  gave us an avenue.  When

         16  13 young- the Central Park Five, went to jail for 13

         17  years, it was Public Access that kept that on the

         18  front view.  It is important.  This City, this

         19  State, and this Country will fall if we loose

         20  freedom of speech.  Right now, the only free dumb of

         21  speech is Public Access, not only in New York City

         22  but across the country.

         23                 Please do not let nothing stop you.

         24  Please move forward on this.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Thank you.
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          2                 MS. GITTENS:  Hello, thank you very

          3  much.

          4                 My name is LaVerne Gittens.  I am a

          5  producer of my own show, and I am also the President

          6  of the Producers Network at Manhattan Neighborhood

          7  Network.

          8                 This morning when I was standing

          9  outside and we were assembling, I watched the sun

         10  bounce off everybody's

         11  head, and I just thought to myself how peaceful and

         12  sweet everybody looks, and anybody who knows the

         13  Producers Network knows that--.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  That was outside

         15  City Hall?

         16                 MS. GITTENS:  Yes, well our meetings

         17  are usually quite the opposite of that.  They are

         18  usually loud, and we have a lot to fight about, and

         19  I said to myself,`why do we fight so much?'

         20                 I realized that we fight because we

         21  are creative people, we are intelligent people, and

         22  we are very passionate about everything we believe

         23  in.  But when those meetings are over, and somebody

         24  calls me anytime, I am there for their show. Or when

         25  I call somebody, they are there for my show.  We
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          2  might disagree, but we will go to the ends of the

          3  earth for one another to express our feelings and

          4  our ideas.

          5                 I am so grateful today to sit here

          6  and see all of you in unanimous support of this

          7  attempt by the government to stop our dissent, to

          8  interfere with our right to disagree, and our right

          9  to work together.

         10                 So, the only thing I have to say is

         11  thank you very much, and I am glad to be here.

         12                 MS. YANG:  Good afternoon, my name is

         13  Esther Yang, and I want all of you for being here,

         14  and especially to Council Member Brewer for having

         15  the Resolution 136, and I urge that all council

         16  members vote for Resolution 136, and I am opposed to

         17  the federal legislation.

         18                 Government has no business in our

         19  business.  The Public Access is public access.  When

         20  government starts coming into our business, this

         21  government is no longer become democracy. We give

         22  more money to Albany than Albany gives us, and this

         23  foolishness has to stop.  The only way to stop this

         24  is by completely enforcing it.

         25                 Council Member Dan Garodnick is my
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          2  city council. I hope that he would vote for the

          3  Resolution 136, and if he does not, will somebody

          4  let me know because I will personally make a phone

          5  call because this is not okay.  If you notice that

          6  all these people, we are doing it for nothing.  This

          7  is called labor of love.  There is never money

          8  exchanged for Public Access, and Public Access

          9  allows us to be our perfect facet and imperfect

         10  facet, and this is the beauty of our country.  I

         11  hope that it will continue to be this way for my

         12  daughter, and for the next generation.

         13                 The only way that we can do this is

         14  to keep

         15  speaking up, and speaking up, and always speaking

         16  up, and hold a rally.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Thank you.

         18                 Ma'am.

         19                 MS. SHIELDS:  Yes, my name is Yvonne

         20  Shields and I am thanking you again for the

         21  opportunity to express my concerns of this bill.

         22                 I am also a Bronx resident and a

         23  producer at Manhattan Neighborhood Network.  I am a

         24  board member of Community Voices Heard, and that is

         25  located in East Harlem.  It is also the reason I
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          2  became a producer at MNN.

          3                 CVH is a member organization with a

          4  membership of 8,000 low/no income families and

          5  individuals from the five boroughs, I will not name

          6  them all because we know the five boroughs.

          7                 We are mostly women working together

          8  to build power for our families and our communities,

          9  low- income people, and the so- called poor.

         10                 We realized that to make change we

         11  had to be able to reach our members and the

         12  community about the things that concern us, and what

         13  we can do and have done to make our lives

         14  productive.

         15                 This is where MNN comes in.  Because

         16  we are low income and did not have the resources to

         17  buy time on major TV stations, nor do the stations

         18  cover the stories that matter to our members and

         19  community.  To have the training and access to the

         20  airwaves free, has helped to increase our membership

         21  and allowed us to record our history, and actions

         22  and campaigns.

         23                 To my understanding of the COPE bill,

         24  we would lose control over what we want to see or

         25  put on the air.  I do not see how DC could insure
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          2  that the public have a voice in what is communicated

          3  in the communities that the CVH members live in.

          4                 This country, the U.S.A., has a

          5  document somewhere that people have rights to

          6  freedom of speech.  If the corporations and the

          7  bureaucrats in Washington get control of Community

          8  Access TV, it would become just like network TV, and

          9  every think would be the same.

         10                 It is vital that we preserve and

         11  protect local control and oversight of PEG Access

         12  TV.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:   Thank you very

         14  much.

         15                 Clarence Grier, Harold Channer from

         16  Conversations, Clarence Grier is from UHAB, Bea

         17  Montgomery from The Mothership Connection, Reverend

         18  Willie Stukes from Sunday School Television.

         19                 MR. STUKES:  I think Clarence left, I

         20  am not sure.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Clarence left?

         22                 MR. STUKES:  I think maybe Clarence

         23  had to leave.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  So, how about

         25  Harvey Wiesenberg, Producer, Invasion Earth, and
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          2  that is still only four for some reason.  Sheikh

          3  Moussa Drammeh from the Bronx Clergy Task Force

          4  shall be the fifth.

          5                 We thank you for being here, and we

          6  thank you for your patience today.

          7                 Why do not we start over here, and

          8  work our way down?  You want to start over there and

          9  work your way that way? Okay, someone should

         10  proceed.

         11                 MR. DRAMMEH:  Yes hello, good

         12  afternoon.

         13                 My name is Sheikh Moussa Drammeh, and

         14  I thank you very much for allowing us to be here to

         15  address you, and I represent the Bronx Clergy Task

         16  Force in the place of honorable Bishop Angelo

         17  Rosario (phonetic), who could not be here today.

         18                 So we are here to support the

         19  BRONXNET Public Access TV.

         20                 BRONXNET gives access to local

         21  talents and producers, and it gives all the

         22  Bronxites the ability to watch their local

         23  producers, and the Bronx Clergy Task Force

         24  represents all houses of worship in the Bronx,

         25  churches, synagogues, temples and mosques.  Lots of
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          2  our members have programs on BRONXNET that enable

          3  them to reach wider audiences, and I encourage all

          4  members to support the Resolution 136.

          5                 Once again, thank you very much.

          6                 MR. WIESENBERG:  Hi, my name is

          7  Harvey Wiesenberg. I am a Producer at MNN, and my

          8  strange show is `Invasion Earth'. But before we get

          9  into that, I just wanted to say it has been a slow

         10  progress within myself and trusting others, and I

         11  have found that the support from the members of MNN,

         12  and the staff has been tremendous for my growth.

         13                 When I first started off, I went

         14  through a training class of learning how to use a

         15  professional camcorder. It was a mish- mosh.

         16                 To make it short, the first program I

         17  did, a documentary was about my own mental illness

         18  in coping with it, and then eventually to a talk

         19  show called`Invasion Earth'.

         20                 Thank you.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Thank you, there

         22  is no doubt for the testimony today that the Public

         23  Access is a great training ground for our folks out

         24  there in the City of New York. So, we thank you for

         25  being here to testify.
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          2                 MR. STUKES:  Good afternoon, my name

          3  is Reverend Willie James Stukes, Sr.

          4                 First allow me to personally thank

          5  you for the supportive role that you have played in

          6  the progress of Public Access here in New York City.

          7                 We have one of the finest access

          8  facilities in the country, if not, the best in our

          9  Nation.  With its facilitators, MNN facilitates a

         10  host of complex producers with a cutting edge of

         11  television technology serving the most diverse

         12  communities in the United States of America.

         13                 I produced the television program,

         14  which is known by,`Sunday School Television'.  It

         15  can be seen in the Bronx, Brooklyn and in Manhattan.

         16    I happen to be a Brooklyn resident but my program

         17  is seen in Brooklyn, the Bronx and Manhattan.

         18                 Manhattan Neighborhood Network

         19  provides the church I attend, which I am an

         20  Associate Minister of, and its membership with the

         21  training, the facility, the technical support, the

         22  equipment to produce this program.

         23                 Sunday School Television is  a

         24  telecast that is designed for the incapacitated in

         25  the religious community, which are unable to attend
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          2  their local church.

          3                 Since MNN opened in 1997, they have

          4  provided a valuable service for the sick and the

          5  homebound members of, not only for the First

          6  Corinthian Baptist Church, but for all of the

          7  Manhattan residents who are not able to attend

          8  church.

          9                 So I am not here for myself alone as

         10  the producer, I am here for the sick, the

         11  disabilitated (SIC), the elderly, those who due to

         12  health and physical deformities are confined in

         13  their homes.

         14                 Therefore, I oppose the COPE bill.

         15  This national COPE bill in the House, opposes the

         16  relationship already built in our communities.  The

         17  COPE bill will eliminate community access

         18  television.

         19                 I cannot cope with the COPE bill.  I

         20  cannot cope with a bill that offers to take away

         21  rather than enhance community television.  The COPE

         22  bill provides no position for Internet neutrality.

         23  I cannot cope with the COPE bill.  The COPE bill --.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Please wrap up,

         25  okay?
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          2                 MR. STUKES:  Yes, ma'am.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Thanks.

          4                 MR. STUKES:  The COPE bill is not

          5  good for what we have in our community as we work

          6  one with the other, and it will only bring about

          7  dissention.

          8                 So I am in support of 136, and I am

          9  glad to know that the council supports it as well.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Thank you very

         11  much, thank you.

         12                 MR. CHANNER:  Hello, my name is

         13  Harold Channer.  I am a former professor of

         14  geography at the university level, and inspired by

         15  some comprehensive philosophers trying to understand

         16  the human condition, even within the context of the

         17  evolution of the universal conscientiousness,

         18  Buckminster Fuller (phonetic), Marshall McKeon

         19  (phonetic) inspired me, and I became very interested

         20  in the idea of communications.  He wrote a book

         21  called,`Understanding Media, the Implications of

         22  it.'  The media is like an extension of

         23  conscientiousness.  It is a very important

         24  understanding.

         25                 I have been doing Public Access

                                                            101

          1  COMMITTEE ON LAND USE

          2  television programming before there was public

          3  access, from the early Pleistocene, from about 1969,

          4  when the first cable, the first porta- pack they

          5  called it then where an individual could make a

          6  television program.  So since about 1969- 70, we

          7  have been doing a program about 36 years, and we do

          8  interviews and conversations with people on a wide,

          9  comprehensive context.

         10                 I think aboard as Buckminster Fuller

         11  coined the term `Spaceship Earth', he began to see

         12  the earth as a whole system, you have got Love Lock,

         13  the Guia Principle (phonetic) coming out of England

         14  now, and other kinds of things where you see the

         15  earth as an organism, and we are in a moment of

         16  qualitative transformation in the evolution of

         17  universal conscientiousness where the whole of the

         18  organism that is the spaceship, is the biological

         19  evolutionary process is going to be brought into the

         20  process in a way in which the folks, the people, the

         21  cells, the mitochondria, the thing that makes up the

         22  whole system is going to become reckoning in a way

         23  that is either going to be liberating us, or we are

         24  going to destroy our species.  We are in an

         25  incredible qualitatively important transformative
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          2  (SIC) moment, and I think the avenue and the place

          3  outside of, and with an insulated, in a sense, from

          4  the institutional assumptions we have inherited from

          5  history will be able to be discussed within a

          6  comprehensive context, will be first and foremost

          7  within the realm of Public Access cable television

          8  and its open source entities in, the open source

          9  movement.  It is a very important place for

         10  intellectually intervening in the evolution of

         11  events on a comprehensive play out.

         12                 I support you very much.  I thank you

         13  very much for purporting the opposition to COPE.  It

         14  is very important at an intellectual level.

         15                 Thank you.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Are we right on

         17  time with the evolutionary, the transformation of

         18  the process?

         19                 Are we okay right now?

         20                 MR. CHANNER:  Bucky Fuller used to

         21  say it is going to be touch and go right up until

         22  the final moment.  The water is about to break, we

         23  better keep our intellectual antenna up.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  We are right

         25  behind you.
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          2                 Thank you very much for your

          3  testimony,

          4  appreciate it.

          5                 You do not have that written down, do

          6  you?

          7                 MR. CHANNER:  It is in my head.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  It is in the head,

          9  okay.  If you want to flash it to me in an e- mail,

         10  that would be great.

         11                 MR. CHANNER:  I will.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Thanks, thank you,

         13  I appreciate it.

         14                 MS. MONTGOMERY:  Okay, thank you.

         15                 Good afternoon council members, and

         16  fellow producers from the five boroughs.

         17                 I am Bea Montgomery of the Mothership

         18  Connection, and I am the founder and inspirational

         19  person behind working with a lot of artists in

         20  music.

         21                 I worked with the media for about 20

         22  years now, and this October my show would be 20

         23  years old.  I started out when it was Westinghouse

         24  Cable to Paragon Cable, then they merged with

         25  Manhattan Community Network, and here I am today,
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          2  two generations of artists have benefit from being

          3  on pubic television.  Some of those artists that I

          4  have worked with in music have gone on to be

          5  household names, like Tupac Shakur, Mary J. Blige,

          6  Lauryn Hill, Soul for Real (phonetic), and the list

          7  continues to move on and on.

          8                 I work with a lot of artists that are

          9  of the low income, with low self esteem, through my

         10  organization The Mothership Connection.  Without

         11  Public Access, none of these artists would have had

         12  such opportunities like some of them have gone onto

         13  become household names, so, we are continuing.  They

         14  fight to help a lot of artists that are on the up

         15  and coming.

         16                 So therefore, I sit here in

         17  appreciation of you, the council members of New York

         18  City to be a part of this helping us out and also,

         19  on our team to support the 136.

         20                 I will wrap this up by saying I will

         21  continue to fight to stay on Public Access, and as

         22  well as MNN, they have been one of the biggest

         23  backers for us being on the air.

         24                 So therefore, I support and always

         25  remember, whatever you do, to keep rising to the
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          2  top, and I am out from the Mothership Connection.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Thank you.

          4                 Sheila Berry from the Gospel Showcase

          5  of the Baptist House of Prayer, Ernesto Franco,

          6  Self- Advocacy Association of New York State, Ugly

          7  George, Andy Humm from Gay U.S.A. Cable Show, and

          8  Aristedes Duval from the Public Access Producers and

          9  Artists Alliance.

         10                 There is four of you up there, okay.

         11                 All right, if you could just

         12  introduce yourselves, and then testify, that would

         13  be great.

         14                 MS. BERRY:  I am Sheila Berry,

         15  President of the Gospel Showcase of the Baptist

         16  House of Prayer.  We are located at 80- 82 West

         17  126th Street, where Reverend Henry Vincent Harrison

         18  is the Pastor.

         19                 Our show is 27 years old, and we do

         20  gospel in every form.  A couple of weeks ago, I

         21  asked myself is it worth it all with all of this

         22  stuff going on, getting kicked off the air, and all

         23  the confusion, and I realized that God is not the

         24  author of confusion.

         25                 But I had an experience where I went
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          2  to Calvary Hospital in the Bronx, and on the third

          3  floor most of the people had the televisions turned

          4  to Public Access.  So, it is worth it all.  Sometime

          5  we do not choose how we come in, but fortunately the

          6  majority, it is in a situation you choose how you

          7  live and how you go out.

          8                 We should keep Public Access alive in

          9  our lives because it shows every form of art, every

         10  form of worship, every form of what is going on in

         11  someone's race.

         12                 Thank you.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Thank you very

         14  much, and if I can have Frank Craven come up here, I

         15  know he is here to testify as well, and we are

         16  cutting off any more testimony, please, at this

         17  point.

         18                 Thank you very much.

         19                 I mean any more people adding to

         20  testify, thank you.

         21                 But if you can- let us keep going in

         22  order, that would be great.

         23                 Thank you.

         24                 MR. GEORGE:  Yes, I am Ugly George,

         25  widely credited with the most popular show ever on
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          2  public TV.

          3                 We have been hearing a lot about the

          4  local impact of cable access.  I am here to say that

          5  I am now internationally famous.  Thanks to Public

          6  Access, I have 10,000 links today on Google and

          7  Yahoo.  This is not a commercial for me, it just

          8  shows you what Public Access can do.  It can make

          9  you known around the world, and no so incidentally,

         10  if you know what a Bulley Search means, you know why

         11  our President, who incidentally is named George

         12  Bush, is now often referred to as Ugly George Bush.

         13  He is on my pages, I am not on his, which is why his

         14  mother has put me in her book, Barbara Bush.  So,

         15  that is one of the points,

         16                 The second point is you may know the

         17  villain, we have to identify the villains behind

         18  this, and the worlds most devious financier, George

         19  Soros, is actually the man behind the initiative to

         20  get rid of the Internet, and to control the Internet

         21  as well as Public Access.  Remember the name George

         22  Soros, and operative of the Democratic National

         23  Committee, and other devious organizations.

         24                 So, we are here to tell that story

         25  too.  I am sorry that Councilman Jackson is not here
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          2  because he has to be on my show, and he is.

          3                 So thank you very much for this

          4  opportunity.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Thank you.

          6                 MR. FRANCO:  Good afternoon

          7  Councilwoman Katz.

          8                 My name is Ernesto Franco of the

          9  Self- Advocacy Association.  I am in support of

         10  Resolution 0136.

         11                 We are testifying on behalf of the

         12  Self- Advocacy Association of New York State, a non-

         13  for- profit organization that is run by and for

         14  people with developmental disabilities.

         15                 Our membership across New York State

         16  numbers in the thousands, and several of our

         17  regional offices produce shows for local cable

         18  access stations.

         19                 As I am sure you can imagine, people

         20  with developmental disabilities such as cerebral

         21  palsy and autism are as good as invisible on

         22  commercial television.  They are not misrepresented

         23  or under- represented, it is simply as if they do

         24  not exist.

         25                 With the training and support of the
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          2  Manhattan Neighborhood Network, people with

          3  disabilities in New York City have been given the

          4  tools to tell their stories in their own voices, and

          5  with complete control over the content.

          6                 We have produced documentaries and

          7  public service announcements that have been

          8  conceived, written, filmed and edited by people that

          9  are seen by most of the population as "slow,

         10  incapable and retarded."  Our attempts to

         11  communicate with the major channels have been

         12  ignored without exception but, MNN truly serves the

         13  community, and recognized the importance of being

         14  reflective of their audience as a whole.

         15                 The access that the Manhattan

         16  Neighborhood Network have allowed us has had

         17  tremendous effect on both those people taking part

         18  in the program and New Yorkers in general who get to

         19  glimpse a world that they have little exposure to.

         20  Surely, television can serve no higher purpose.  Any

         21  community is less when it prevents a percentage of

         22  its citizens from joining the table, and commercial

         23  television is a bare table indeed.

         24                 We believe that it is essential that

         25  government supports the franchise rules that protect
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          2  Public Access television.  Without these rules,

          3  programs such as ours will disappear and with them

          4  the only opportunity to see perspectives that fall

          5  outside the mainstream, and yet, the truly diverse

          6  nature of our cities.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Thank you, thank

          8  you.

          9                 MR. DUVAL:  Good afternoon City

         10  Council.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Good afternoon.

         12                 MR. DUVAL:  I am Aristedes Duval,

         13  longtime Public Access television producer.  I would

         14  say I have been producing for a good 30 years on and

         15  off- line.

         16                 I want to say Public Access is

         17  beautiful because freedom of speech is beautiful,

         18  and that is American, we are the multi- ethnic media

         19  melting pot.

         20                 We must expand Public Access instead

         21  of diminish it.  We should put it in all the hotels

         22  in New York in place of the sex channels that they

         23  run, in the prisons, in the hospitals and rest

         24  homes.

         25                 Public Access should not be censored
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          2  out of any institutional or industrial sectors of

          3  cable television.  Also,

          4  digital and satellite systems much be made to carry

          5  at least one channel of Public Access out of the

          6  hundreds of channels that they offer.  Notably, we

          7  are non- violent, nonpurulent, for the most of our

          8  programming in non- violent and nonpurulent, as

          9  opposed to what the major media is leaning to today.

         10    You could say that a lot of our programming is

         11  family oriented as well.

         12                 We have unfiltered commentary, not

         13  aided and abetted by any advertising or corporate or

         14  back door political alliances.

         15                 We have a diversity of political

         16  ideas, and we are a springboard for the development

         17  of new ides of all kinds.

         18                 We cover topics in depth that the

         19  major media often refuse to consider.  Local events

         20  that both radio and TV tend to bypass.

         21                 We are the electronic democracy.  We

         22  are a check and a balance to the mega- media

         23  monopolies of today, of radio and TV and newspapers.

         24    We are also an opportunity for new music and

         25  unknown artists to known, of all kinds.  We are the
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          2  real reality television.

          3                 Thank you.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Thank you.

          5                 MR. CRAVEN:  Hi, I am Frank Craven.

          6  That was very well said, Aristedes.  I am proud of

          7  you, and I am glad to be on this panel, and to

          8  address the council members and my fellow Access

          9  producers.

         10                 I have been on Public Access every

         11  Friday at 3:30 for Channel 57, MNN, for about seven

         12  years.  It is called,`What's Ailing:  Healing

         13  America.'

         14                 I would like to complain against the

         15  government, and offer up solutions, and give a voice

         16  to the voiceless, the homeless.

         17                 I taped rallies a couple of weeks

         18  ago.  I was walking from Battery Park up to Canal

         19  Street with the immigrant rally, must have been

         20  millions of people on the street but it is

         21  incredible.  Washington Mall has been filled with

         22  anti- war rallies.

         23                 These are the kind of things that

         24  Public Access covers, and you see it with the media

         25  that is in hand.  It is no longer unaccessible, it
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          2  is accessible.  We are in a digital age, and I grew

          3  up in Spain under Franco.  My parents did not want

          4  me to go over to Vietnam, so I know what it is to

          5  live under fascism.  You could not talk against the

          6  authority.

          7                 So I feel it is my patriotic duty to

          8  go to Public Access and video tape these rallies,

          9  and as a result, I have been able to video tape

         10  police brutality, and the Lawyer's Guild has used

         11  the video tapes to exonerate people that are

         12  unfairly incarcerated from these rallies, or subject

         13  to police brutality. This is a vital element that is

         14  going to be crushed if I, and other people, in this

         15  room and in this country are not allowed Public

         16  Access.

         17                 A family is functional when it

         18  communicates, and when it does not communicate,

         19  there is mistrust and hidden agendas, and that is a

         20  dysfunctional family.

         21                 Our country is functional when we

         22  communicate. That is what journalism is about, that

         23  is what Public Access

         24  TV- and that is what freedom in America is about.

         25                      So, I would like to end with a
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          2  quote from a great President, Lincoln, it says, "We

          3  are a government of the people, by the people, and

          4  for the people", and that is what democracy is, and

          5  it is our duty and right to communicate, and do what

          6  we can to save Public Access, and as Aristedes said,

          7  not just save it but advocate it, and insist that it

          8  be part of our cultural landscape and normal

          9  communications.

         10                 Thank you very much.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  I was thinking you

         12  do not know my family.

         13                 We want to thank everyone.  I would

         14  especially like to thank Council Member Brewer, who

         15  I will give an opportunity to make closing remarks

         16  but what is clear today, and what has been clear

         17  from the over two hours of testimony, really about

         18  two- and- a- half hours of testimony here today, on

         19  a resolution that will send a message to the federal

         20  government that the localities need to keep local

         21  control of our television, of our cable, and of our

         22  Public Access.

         23                 What is clear is that it provides,

         24  public access provides information to those folks

         25  that need it.  Information that you probably will
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          2  not find on many networks.  It also provides

          3  interactive information.  For instance, you see

          4  something on Public Access and then you can call

          5  into the station and find out where to get more

          6  information on the things that concern you in

          7  particular.

          8                 What is also clear is that these

          9  stations, these Public Access stations, provide

         10  training.  A lot of training that a lot of folks

         11  would never get anywhere else, and that leads to

         12  greater self- esteem, greater employment in the City

         13  of New York, and it leads to a greater city, and a

         14  future for us here in New York.

         15                 Finally, it also provides a voice for

         16  those that sometimes would not have a voice, were it

         17  not for these Public Access television stations.  It

         18  has been useful to have that voice heard in a city

         19  where we have over 140 languages spoken in our

         20  public school system.

         21                 What is clear is that this provides

         22  ways to get information out in different languages

         23  and on different cultures that they may not be able

         24  to receive otherwise, and just to allow voices to be

         25  heard that may not be able to.
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          2                 So, we need to thank everyone who

          3  came to testify today.  It was a very successful

          4  hearing.  We love hearing from folks that are in the

          5  industries, and constituents that actually partake

          6  in the things that we are talking about in the

          7  Council, and so, you really have done a great

          8  service to the City by coming here, and we really

          9  are honored by your presence here today at the

         10  Council Chambers.

         11                 So, we thank you.

         12                 Council Member Brewer.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER BREWER:  I want to

         14  thank Council Member Melinda Katz, and certainly

         15  Council Member Comrie for returning to the hearing.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Yes.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER BREWER:  And to say

         18  that there are many, many reasons why this COPE bill

         19  is unacceptable.

         20                 First of all as was discussed by you

         21  so eloquently, there is the issue of Public Access

         22  stations.  We would not have the training, we would

         23  not have the diversity, we would not have the

         24  opportunity even in the future, to do much more with

         25  these stations knowing it is still in jeopardy, we
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          2  are sometimes hesitant to plan.  But the fact of the

          3  matter is, when the COPE bill is defeated, then we

          4  will think even further about ways that these

          5  stations can be part of our neighborhood.

          6                 Second, there could be a huge loss in

          7  terms of consumerism.  As I indicated earlier, we

          8  should not have to call Washington to deal with our

          9  local issues in terms of being a consumer.

         10                 I am very concerned about the funding

         11  issues, which we have not addressed today but are

         12  certainly part of why we do not want these

         13  Washington bills, the revenue to the City of New

         14  York, and we are also very concerned about what we

         15  call the`rights of way', meaning that these are our

         16  streets, these are streets that we want to have

         17  control over as a local franchising body.  There are

         18  numerous other aspects of these bills, Senate and

         19  House, that are really abhorrent to the way in which

         20  we work as a local entity.

         21                 So, we have much opposition.  It is

         22  going to take a great deal of support.  I think it

         23  would be, definitely, to all of our benefit when

         24  this resolution, if it does, passes the Full City

         25  Council, and then we can say that the City of New
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          2  York is supportive and send that message to our

          3  Washington representatives.

          4                 Thank you very much for being here

          5  today, and thank you Council Member Katz.

          6                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Council Member,

          7  one more minute, Council Member Comrie I think has

          8  an announcement, right you want to say a few words?

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER COMRIE:  I just want

         10  to say that I am sorry I was not able to stay for

         11  the whole hearing, but I am surely moved by

         12  everything that I have seen and heard over the last

         13  day regarding this bill.

         14                 I am happy to add my name to the

         15  resolution, and hope to--.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON KATZ:  Just to wrap you,

         17  let me please thank the Land Use staff that is here

         18  and stayed the entire hearing, and they truly will

         19  work on the final version of the bill, so we thank

         20  them.  They sat through the entire hearing, and we

         21  thank them for that.

         22                 Again just to tell you the schedule,

         23  on May 10th at 9:45, we will vote this resolution,

         24  the final version of it out of the Land Use

         25  Committee, and then hopefully, it passes.
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          2                 At 1:30 is the Stated Council that

          3  day, and hopefully it will pass out of the entire

          4  Body, the City Council, and will be sent directly to

          5  our Congress members in the United States House and

          6  in the United States Senate.

          7                 We thank you, meeting is adjourned.

          8                 Oh the vote, the vote on the record

          9  for the issues we voted on is 22 to zero, with no

         10  abstentions.

         11                 Meeting adjourned.

         12                 (Hearing concluded at 1:20 p.m.)
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          1

          2              CERTIFICATION

          3

          4

          5     STATE OF NEW YORK   )

          6     COUNTY OF NEW YORK  )

          7

          8

          9                 I, EMILY GRAVES, do hereby certify

         10  that the foregoing is a true and accurate transcript

         11  of the within proceeding.

         12                 I further certify that I am not

         13  related to any of the parties to this action by

         14  blood or marriage, and that I am in no way

         15  interested in the outcome of this matter.

         16                 IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto

         17  set my hand this 4th day of May 2006.

         18

         19

         20

         21

         22

         23

         24

                                   ---------------------

         25                          EMILY GRAVES
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          1

          2             C E R T I F I C A T I O N

          3

          4

          5

          6

          7

          8

          9            I, EMILY GRAVES, do hereby certify the

         10  aforesaid to be a true and accurate copy of the

         11  transcription of the audio tapes of this hearing.

         12

         13

         14

         15

         16

         17

         18

         19

         20

         21

         22                 -----------------------

                              EMILY GRAVES

         23

         24

         25

